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ABSTRACT

Two hundred and twenty five children aged 3 to 8 were 
asked about providers of support, how often they received 
support, and how satisfied they were with the support they 
received. Factor analysis yielded five factors: support 
during fight/play interactions, practical support, 
companionship support, esteem enhancement, and listening 
support. Information oh self-esteem, self-efficacy, and 
behavioral adjustment was available from a smaller sample of 
5 to 7 years olds (N=123). Analyses on this sample examined 
the main effects and stress buffering effects of social 
support and a portion of a model proposed by Sandler et al. 
(1989) to explain a process by which social support 
influences behavioral adjustment. Parents were primary 
sources of support. Children reported receiving equal 
amounts of all types of support and were equally satisfied 
with all kinds of help. Results did not support the 
buffering hypothesis. There was no evidence to support 
Sandler et al.'s model.
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CHAPTER ONE 
INTRODUCTION

Most researchers agree that social relationships play a 
very significant role in influencing child development 
(Hartup, 1986; Hinde & Stevenson-Hinde, 1987). Hartup 
(1986) suggests three ways in which social relationships are 
important in determining developmental outcome. First, most 
socialization takes place in relationship contexts. Second, 
the child is able to function in wider social contexts as a 
result of using relationships as resources. Finally, 
whether the child is actually part of certain relationships 
or just observes them, these relationships serve as models 
which shape her future behavior. Because relationships can 
potentially have such great impact on children's 
development, it is important that researchers explore issues 
surrounding the development, maintenance, and 
characteristics of children's relationships. One way to 
describe children's social relationships is by examining 
their networks of social support.

A large body of research examines adults' perceptions 
of social support (e.g., Cohen & Wills, 1985; Sarason & 
Sarason, 1985). Very few investigators, however, have 
attempted to assess young children's perceptions of social 
network support or the developmental significance of network 
involvement. Existing studies including young or preschool
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aged children usually explore associations among mothers' 
supportive relationships and their children's adjustments 
(e.g., Roberts, 1989). Only recently have investigators 
begun to ask young children directly about their social 
relationships. Successful attempts (Dubow & Oilman, 1989; 
Reid, Landesman, Treder & Jaccard, 1989) to ask older 
children (6-12 years) to describe members of their social 
networks and the nature of support received should encourage 
preliminary efforts to gather descriptions of social 
networks from preschoolers and kindergartners (e.g., Feiring 
& Lewis, 1989; Wenz-Gross & Schneider-Rosen, 1991).

For adults, social support is believed to be an
important protective factor against the potentially negative

)

impact of stress (Cobb, 1976). A similar buffering or 
protective effect can be assumed to operate for children, 
whereby the existence of support would minimize the negative 
impact of stressors on functioning. Dubow and Tisak (1989) 
demonstrate this effect in their study of children in third, 
fourth, and fifth grade. Because of the potential 
significance of social support in, buffering the effects of 
stress, efforts to characterize children's supportive 
relationships is becoming an increasingly popular endeavor. 
Yet investigators are faced with several decisions as there 
are many different ways to describe social support. For 
example,, do children go to different network members for



different types of support? Are they more satisfied with 
the amount of one type of support they receive from network 
members than another? Are there sex differences in the types 
of support provided and sought out? Finally, does social 
support act a in different manner for different children, 
for example, those children subject to multiple stressors?

Reid and her colleagues (1989) address some of these 
questions in their study designed to evaluate a social 
support instrument for children aged six to twelve. They 
find that children clearly distinguish between who provides 
different types of support. For the children sampled, 
parents, were the most supportive figures across all four 
types of support that were assessed (i.e., emotional, 
instrumental, informational, and companionship). Friends 
were very good at providing companionship support (play : 
support), while teachers were rated highly as sources of 
informational support. Results from another study of 
children's networks (Belle, 1989) suggest that gender may 
influence perceptions of social support. Belle's findings 
indicate that girls seek out more support than boys do, from 
family members and others. Also, boys' networks tend to be 
larger and less intimate than the networks of girls. These 
results are similar to those found for adults that indicate 
women have smaller, more intimate networks in which



interactions are more dyadic and based on self-disclosure 
(Belle, 1989).

Perhaps one of the more important issues faced by 
investigators working with children and specifically young 
children is the question of reliability of children's self 
reports. In the social support literature researchers have 
often relied on mothers' reports of children's social 
networks (e.g., Feiring & Lewis, cited in Zelkowitz, 1989). 
The few studies addressing the issue of child versus mother 
report (e.g., Garbarino, Burston, Raber, Russell, & Crouter, 
1978) indicate that there is overlap in mothers' and 
children's reports, but it is far from 100% agreement. This 
suggests that mothers and children may be expressing 
different viewpoints. Zelkowitz (1989) designed a study to 
assess this question. In her sample of four and five year 
old children and their mothers, mothers and children 
exhibited the most agreement for maintenance support 
(practical support) with less agreement for nurturing 
support (emotional support) and even less agreement for 
recreational support (play). She found that mothers 
reported a broader network than their children; mothers 
tended to name other relatives and family friends, as well 
as nuclear family members, while children often only named 
nuclear family members and their friends. Zelkowitz 
suggests that this may be because children see these people



13
on a daily basis and are therefore more likely to report 
them as supportive individuals. Another explanation offered 
was that mothers may be reporting who helps them with child 
care duties rather than who is actually helping the child. 
Because of these differences in mother's and child's 
reports, it may. be crucial to obtain children's reports of 
their social networks when interested in determining how 
social support is psychologically and developmentally 
important to the child.

The first goal "of the present study was to explore how 
young children describe their personal networks.
Information was collected about whom children perceive as 
providing support, what types of support are typically 
provided by network members, and how satisfied children are 
with the support they receive. One might expect that for 
young Children, parents will emerge as primary support 
providers. However, siblings, friends, teachers, and other 
relatives may play important supportive roles as well. The 
few studies examining children's social support networks 
typically divide social support into three, sometimes four 
dimensions. Dubow and Ullman (1989) assessed three types of 
support: emotional, informational, and tangible, while 
Feiring and Lewis (1989) and Reid et al. (1989) added a 
fourth category, play, to this list. In this study, all 
four categories of support will be examined and compared.
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Other investigators (Berndt & Perry, 1986; Furman & 
Buhrmester, 1985) assess an additional type of support, who 
the child goes to when help is needed with a conflict 
situation. Questions measuring this type of support also 
were included in this study. How satisfied children are 
with the support they receive is critical. Although we may 
believe children are receiving adequate amounts of support 
from their network members, the. children may not perceive 
this support as helpful.

Once children's descriptions of their social networks 
have been obtained, associations among social support and 
socio-emotional functioning and the processes by which 
social support influences adjustment can be examined. Cohen 
and Wills (1985) argue that there are two possible ways by 
which support can influence adjustment. Social support may 
exert main effects on adjustment, thereby benefitting all 
individuals, or social support may influence adjustment by 
buffering individuals from life stress, therefore acting 
only for individuals who are experiencing stress. These two 
alternative effects will be tested. Additionally, little is 
known about processes by which social support acts to 
influence adjustment. In this respect, a model proposed by 
Sandler, Miller, Short, and Wolchik (1989) is relevant but 
needs to be subjected to empirical examination. Their
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theoretical model suggests several different pathways by 
which social support may influence adjustment.

In sum, this study will address four issues. First, 
young children will be asked to describe their social 
support networks in terms of providers, amount of different 
kinds of support received, and satisfaction with support 
received. Second, the direct links between risk, self
esteem, self-efficacy, social support, and adjustment will 
be evaluated, as will be the direct associations between 
social support and adjustment, testing the main effects 
model proposed by Cohen and Wills (1985). Third, the 
buffering effect of social support on adjustment will be 
examined. Finally, an aspect of the model proposed by 
Sandler et al. (1989) that explains processes by which 
social support reduces maladjustment will be tested.
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CHAPTER TWO 

LITERATURE REVIEW
It has been suggested that social support plays an 

important protective role moderating the effects of life 
stress on adult adjustment (Cohen & Wills, 1985; Cobb,
1976). Issues surrounding the influence of social networks 
have been examined extensively for adults; however, only 
recently have investigators begun to ask questions about 
children's networks of social support. Cochran and Brassard 
(1979) point out that members of the parents' social 
networks potentially influence a child's development (for* 
example, by providing opportunities for learning different 
styles of interacting with new individuals). Although they 
focus primarily on the parents' networks, Cochran and 
Brassard (1979) suggest that the child's interactions with 
h e r .own network may exert powerful influences on her 
development of cognitive and certainly social skills. The 
first task in exploring the influences of social support is 
to describe children's social networks. These descriptions 
should include who comprises the child's social network, the 
nature of support the child receives, and how satisfied the 
child feels with support received. The first section of 
this literature review examines studies that represent 
efforts to accomplish this objective. In the second 
section, studies assessing associations among social support
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variables and indices of socio-emotional adjustment are 
reviewed. In addition, this section discusses the potential 
buffering role social support can play in moderating the 
effects of life stress on adjustment. Finally, a model 
proposed by Sandler et al. (1989) is outlined delineating 
the various paths through which support may influence 
adjustment.

Characteristics of Children's Social Networks
Only a handful of studies have sought to describe 

children's social networks and most of these have limited 
their samples to school-aged children. Perhaps one of the 
most widely cited studies of children's social support 
networks is Brenda Bryant's Neighborhood Walk (Bryant,
1985). Seventy-two seven years olds and 96 ten year olds 
(equal numbers of boys and girls) participated in the study. 
All of the children had contact with both parents and had a 
sibling who was two to three years older than themselves.
The families were primarily White and middle class, which 
potentially limits our ability to generalize the results of 
this research.

In this study, the researcher used the innovative 
method of taking the child on a walk through his or her 
neighborhood. During the walk the researcher asked the 
child a combination of structured and open-ended questions. 
The questions assessed how much contact the child has with
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friends and relatives in her neighborhood and the 
accessibility of these support sources. The interview also 
examined how much the child made use of community 
facilities, such as parks and libraries, and whether she had 
a special place to be by herself. The Neighborhood Walk 
does not assess absence of support, rather the interview 
only emphasizes the presence of support, a shortcoming noted 
by Parke in the commentary on the monograph (Bryant, 1985).

Additionally, nine measures of socio-emotional 
functioning were administered to each child. They were 
empathy, acceptance of individual differences, social 
perspective taking, locus of control, attitudes about 
cooperative, competitive, and individualistic working 
environments, acceptance of help, and acceptance of self or 
general self-evaluation. Ten years olds were asked 
additional questions about tolerance for ambivalence of 
feelings and tolerance for ambiguity in interpersonal 
situations. Bryant found numerous associations between 
various aspects of social support and the measures of socio- 
emotional functioning. These results will be discussed in 
the next section reviewing literature examining these 
relationships.

Three measures of support were derived from 
Neighborhood Walk data. They included: others as resources, 
intrapersonal sources of support; and environmental sources
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of support. Only data pertinent to others as sources of 
support are discussed here. With respect to others as 
sources of social support, boys reported more adults and 
peers as members of their networks than girls, but girls 
reported having more intimate talks with their peers, 
parents, and pets and reported having a pet as a special 
friend more often than boys. Bryant's work confirmed 
previous findings in that males have been found to seek out 
more numerous relationships than females, but females tend 
to have more intimate relationships (Belle, 1989) . There 
were also family size differences. Children from small 
families (i.e., two children families) reported having more 
intimate talks with parents while children from large 
families (i.e., three or more children) reported having 
larger peer networks. Age differences emerged, as.well. 
Seven year olds said that peers comprised a larger 
proportion of the ten most important people in their lives. 
Bryant suggests that for seven year olds, the peer network 
is just beginning to become salient, and therefore names of 
many friends immediately come to mind when asked about 
important individuals in their lives. Ten year olds 
reported a variety of individuals who provide support in 
different contexts indicating that their social networks may 
be more complex.
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As Parke states in the commentary on the monograph 

(Bryant, 1985), the Neighborhood Walk draws our attention to 
the idea that we need to assess children's perceptions of 
social network support. Studies of adults (Wahler, 1980, 
cited in Bryant, 1985) indicate that adults' perceptions of 
support rather than objective measures of their networks are 
better predictors of adjustment. It has also been shown 
with adults that subjective appraisals of support are more 
predictive of mental health status than variables such as 
network size or frequency of contact (Cohen and Wills,
1985). Although we must consider problems of unreliability 
of children's self reports, it seems important to ask 
children directly about their networks. As Garbarino (1989) 
points out, children can be a rich source of information as 
long as they are questioned appropriately.

Reid, Landesman, Treder, and Jaccard (1989) developed 
an instrument for measuring social support for children aged 
6-12. They argue that observational techniques may be 
cumbersome when studying young children's social support 
networks. An additional concern was that parental 
descriptions of children's social networks do not result in 
accurate assessments. . Reid et al. (1989) assessed several
dimensions of social support. "My Family and Friends", the 
measure constructed for this investigation, was based upon a
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dialogue approach and utilized props to make the task more 
concrete for the child.

Two hundred forty-nine children (144 girls) aged six to 
twelve years participated in the study. Three subscales 
compose the "My Family and Friends" measure. The first task 
was to identify what individuals make up each child's social 
network. In the second segment the child was asked 
questions about her perceptions of social support. 
Specifically, the child was asked to rank which individuals 
she would go to under certain circumstances and then was 
asked to indicate how satisfied she would be with the 
support she received. Of these 12 dialogues, five deal with 
emotional support, two focus on informational support, two 
more involve instrumental or practical support, an 
additional two dialogues cover companionship support, and 
the final dialogue is centered on anger. Several 
researchers have shown that anger is a component of support 
relationships (Berndt & Perry, 1986; Furman & Buhrmester, 
1985); therefore, a new support dimension included by these 
authors was a dialogue about conflict. Participants were 
asked who they would go to when upset and also how angry or 
upset the child could sometimes become with that person. 
Emotional support has been considered to be very important 
when examining social network issues, so these authors have 
included additional emotional support dialogues (Berndt &
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Perry, 1986; Cobb, 1976). The third part of the measure is 
an assessment of who, in addition to the individuals 
mentioned in the first part of the assessment, made up the 
child's social network. By asking this last question, the 
interviewer was provided with a complete account of which 
individuals are important to the child.

The results of this study show that children as young 
as six were able to make distinctions among different types 
of support provided. Parents, especially mothers, were 
considered good sources of all types of support while 
friends received high ratings for companionship and 
emotional support. Teachers were often identified as 
sources of informational support. Results for satisfaction 
with support received are not clearly differentiated from 
results describing who the children go to for help. The 
findings reported.by Reid et al. are similar to those 
revealed in the study conducted by Dubow and Ullman (1989) 
with children aged 8 to 11, which is reviewed below. This 
study, along with Dubow and Ullman's research (1989), served 
as a guide for the conceptualization of support in the 
current study. These authors examined social support issues 
for children aged six to twelve; the present investigation 
intended to explore these same issues for children as young
as five.
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Dubow and Oilman's (1989) research represents another 

recent effort to characterize elementary school aged 
children's social networks„ They assessed several aspects 
of children's social networks in the development of their 
instrument, Survey of Children's Social Support (SOCSS).
The three part self report measure assesses the frequency of 
supportive behaviors received from network members (SAB), 
the child's perception of how supportive their network 
members are (APP), and the actual size of the network itself 
(NET). These investigators found that their sample of third 
through fifth graders could reliably report this type of 
information about their social support networks, as 
evidenced by Cronbach's alpha. These authors found that 
girls more than boys and older children (fifth graders) 
reported more providers of three types of support 
(emotional, informational, and tangible). These findings 
for girls are not parallel to the adult literature, males 
usually have larger social networks (Belle, 1989). Because 
older children have a wider social milieu, one might expect 
that older children would have more network members, as 
well. The data indicated that mothers were the most 
frequently reported sources of support for each of the three 
support types, and father and friends were the second most 
frequently reported sources. The third most frequent source 
reported was different for each support type. Siblings were
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rated highly for emotional support, grandparents were cited 
often as sources of tangible support, while teachers were 
nominated as sources of informational support. These 
researchers found significant correlations among the scales 
of the SAB, indicating that children who receive high levels 
of support in one area also receive a great deal of support 
in the others. Moderate correlations were found among the 
scales for the APP and also for the NET.

Dubow and Ullman's study addresses many of the issues 
that the current piece examines. These authors have looked 
at who provides support, how much support children receive, <- 
and how satisfied children are with the support they 
receive. These investigators have shown that third through 
fifth graders can reliably describe aspects of social 
support. The present study aims to show this for children 
aged five to seven. The descriptive part of the current 
investigation is a modified downward extension of Dubow and 
Ullman's study in that younger children were asked to answer 
similar questions.

Furman and Buhrmester's (1985) Network of Relationships 
Inventory assesses, ten qualities of children's relationships 
with mothers, fathers, siblings, grandparents, friends, and 
teachers. This research is unique in that it as adopted a 
theory guided conceptual framework to direct research 
efforts. Little work in the social support literature is



25
theory guided. Working from Weiss ' (cited in Furman & 
Buhfmester, 1974) theory of social provisions as a 
conceptual framework, these authors hypothesized that 
children would report receiving different kinds of social 
support from different individuals. One hundred and ninety- 
nine children in the fifth and sixth grade from two 
parochial schools participated in this investigation. The 
children answered questions in ten areas about each 
potential member of their social networks.

As expected, parents were nominated as sources of many 
types of social provisions. They received the highest 
rating for four dimensions: affection, reliable alliance 
(defined as an enduring bond), enhancement of worth, and 
instrumental aid. Grandparents received the second highest 
ratings for affection, enhancement of worth, and importance, 
and received the lowest ratings for conflict. They were not 
however, rated highly on measures of companionship, 
intimacy, and instrumental aid. The data indicated that 
friends were important sources of companionship and 
intimacy, as one might expect during this developmental 
period. Siblings, although reported to satisfy several 
important social provisions, were rated most highly for 
conflict. These investigators emphasized the importance of 
the different functions different individuals fill; they
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also pointed out that there is a great deal of overlap in 
the provision of social needs.

Other studies have attempted to measure social support 
by examining only specific people as sources of support. 
Berndt and Perry (1986) point out that often children's 
friendships have been ignored as possible supportive 
relationships. These researchers interviewed 122 second,, 
fourth, sixth, and eighth grade children about their 
experiences of social support provided by friends. Children 
were first asked to provide information about their 
friendships. From their answers it was determined who they 
considered to be a close friend and who might be considered 
an acquaintance. Each child was then asked several standard 
questions assessing social support about someone who fit the 
description of these two relationships. The areas of 
friendship focused on were: play/association, prosocial
behavior, intimacy, loyalty, attachment, and self-esteem 
enhancement. Measures of internal consistency for these 
items ranged from .54 (for attachment and self-esteem 
enhancement) to .76 (for prosocial behavior). Children were 
also questioned about frequency of conflict with both the 
close friend and someone who was just an acquaintance.

Through factor analysis, it was determined that 
children undergo a developmental change in their perceptions 
of supportive peer relationships. Just one general factor
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emerged descriptive of second and fourth grade children's 
friendships. Sixth grade data yielded one factor for close 
friendships and two factors for acquaintances, the second 
factor indicated absence of conflict. In the eighth grade, 
this pattern becomes more pronounced, There were two 
factors for close friendships and an even more complex 
pattern for acquaintanceships. The authors propose that a 
different factor pattern for older children emerged because 
eighth graders are able to make situational attributions for 
lack of support from acquaintances rather than relying upon 
personal attributions of acquaintances' behavior.

Creasey, Kaliher, and Jarvis (1991) assessed children's 
relationships with their grandparents. One hundred sixty- 
nine third, fifth, and seventh graders completed the Network 
of Relationships Inventory (Furman & Buhrmester, 1985) for. 
relationships with grandparents only. They found that most 
children enjoy supportive relationships with their 
grandparents. Expected gender differences did not emerge, 
but older grandchildren reported less supportive 
relationships than younger grandchildren. Although these 
relationships were perceived as less supportive, the 
children still reported the relationship as being a 
qualitatively positive one. Although studies examining 
specific relationships are interesting, it seems important
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to characterize multiple relationships simultaneously to 
capture the developmental significance of network support.

Very few studies have assessed aspects of social 
support for children younger than six. Two such studies are 
reviewed below. Feiring and Lewis (1987, 1989) conducted an 
extensive longitudinal study examining 75 children's social 
networks from age three to age nine. The aim of their study 
was to describe the structure of children's social networks 
and to obtain information concerning who fulfills certain 
functions of social support at several different 
developmental levels. The study examines relationships the 
child has other than those with the immediate family.

The investigators relied upon maternal reports of 
networks of three and six year olds and asked nine year olds 
to describe their own social supports. They cite difficulty 
in obtaining reliable information from the younger children 
as their reason for obtaining data in this manner. They 
point out that maternal report may be biased because the 
mothers may not be fully aware of all the child's peer 
contacts, raising the question of whether mothers or 
children report more reliably.

The results are discussed in terms of age and gender
differences when comparing network members in the following

1 '

categories: kin vs. nonkin, peer vs. adult, and males vs. 
females. The data indicated that children of all ages had
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more contact with nonkin than with kin. When number of 
daily contacts was analyzed, the authors found that older 
children (9 year olds) have 100% more contacts with nonkin 
than younger children. At all three ages, children had more 
contact with adults than with peers. The number of peer 
contacts increased developmentally? however, the proportion 
of adult contacts to peer contacts remained larger than vice 
versa. This indicates that while the peer network 
increases, the adult network increases, as well. 
Interestingly, contact with peers increases at age six and 
then decreases at age nine. The researchers suggest that 
this unexpected finding is possibly due to maternal report 
bias in the six year olds' social networks. This is most 
likely the case, providing more support for the rationale 
advocating the use children's reports in obtaining 
information about aspects of their own social networks.

There were no significant differences for kin vs. 
nonkin between boys and girls. They did find, however, an 
interaction of age and sex on this dimension. Boys show a 
larger proportion of daily contact with nonkin as compared 
to kin earlier than girls do. ' It is suggested that evidence 
of the socialization of earlier independence in._boys can 
account for this difference. As one might expect, boys have 
more contact with males at all ages, but especially at nine 
years, while girls have more contact with females, a trend
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that is most evident at six and nine years. There were no 
significant differences for the adult vs. peer measures. 
Although these investigators have made important advances in 
characterizing young children's social networks, it seems 
important to use methods allowing researchers to obtain 
younger children's subjective perceptions of their social 
networks in order to accurately characterize their networks 
of social support.

In a study of social network structure, Wenz-Gross and 
Schneider-Rosen (1991) asked children aged four to six to 
think about all the people they knew and name those who were 
most special to them. These children were then presented 
with stories that described stressful experiences. After 
they had heard each story, the children were to indicate who 
they would to go to to feel better or solve the problem. 
Additionally, they were asked why they would go to that 
particular person. The results revealed significant age and 
gender effects for network size. Four year olds more often 
reported going to no one and for both 4 and 6 year olds, 
peers played important roles in providing support. Mothers 
and fathers were both rated most highly as providers of 
informational support by four year olds. At age six, 
mothers were.rated as providing more emotional support while 
fathers stayed the same as at age four. The authors suggest 
that peers may be particularly salient for these young
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children because they may be the newest members of a child's 
network or the most novel relationship. Reasons for turning 
to particular people were mostly related to the child's own 
needs; however, with age there was a trend indicating that 
children began to go to specific people according to their 
ability to help. These investigators examine only who 
children would go to in stressful situations; it is critical 
that we explore the structure of children's social networks 
under normal conditions, as well. Additionally, these 
researchers do not ask children about specific types of 
support or satisfaction with support.

While the literature reviewed above represents 
important preliminary efforts to characterize children's 
social support networks, there are many more questions that 
must be answered. These researchers have found that 
children as young as six are able to differentiate among 
different types of support they receive (Dubow & Ullman, 
1989; Furman & Buhrmester, 1985; Reid et al., 1989) although 
they may not be making distinctions among different types of 
support received by friends until sixth grade (Berndt & 
Perry, 1986). Overall, parents are the best providers of 
all types of support (Dubow & Ullman, 1989; Furman & 
Buhrmester, 1985; Reid et al. 1989; Wenz-Gross & Schneider- 
Rosen, 1991). However, siblings, grandparents, teachers.
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and friends are other important sources (Creasey, Kaliher, & 
Jarvis, 1991; Furman & Buhrmester,1985; Reid et al.,1989).

Several of these authors have examined the composition 
of children's social networks (Belle, 1989; Bryant, 1985; 
Feiring & Lewis, 1989; Wenz-Gross & Schneider-Rosen, 1991). 
These issues will not be directly examined in the present 
study. However, in general, these investigators found that 
boys' networks are larger than the social networks of girls 
(Bryant, 1985; Feiring & Lewis, 1989) although Dubow and 
Ullman (1989) revealed findings contrary to this conclusion. 
Bryant (1985) found that children from smaller families had 
more intimate networks while children from large families 
had more peers in their networks. Feiring and Lewis (1989) 
report that children aged three to nine have more contact 
with non-kin than kin and more contact with adults than 
peers. The only theory guided piece reviewed was the study 
conducted by Furman and Buhrmester (1985), reflecting the 
need for theory guided work.

The results of these studies indicate that initial 
efforts to describe children's social support networks have 
been successful. However, most of these studies addressed 
social network issues for school aged children. Only two 
studies reviewed (Feiring & Lewis, 1989; Wenz-Gross & 
Schneider-Rosen, 1991) begin to address some of the issues 
surrounding social support for younger children. The
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present investigation is designed to assess the social 
networks of children aged five to eight.

Social Support and Socio-Emotional Functioning
Because children learn about themselves, others, and 

appropriate ways of socially interacting primarily through 
social relationships (Cochran & Brassard, 1979), one might 
expect to find significant associations among aspects of 
social support and measures of socio-emotional functioning. 
Literature examining these possible connections is reviewed 
below.

As stated earlier, Bryant (1985) found many 
associations among her indices of social support and 
measures of socio-emotional functioning. For example, the 
number of intimate talks with peers predicted the child's 
attitudes toward individualism (i .e ., child rated statements 
such as, "I like to work by myself in school" as true). For 
ten-year-olds, a measure of more intimate talks with friends 
was associated with lower individualism, while for seven 
year olds the opposite was true. Children were asked 
whether pets belonged to their social networks and many 
children indicated that pets did in fact play significant 
roles in their lives. Intimate talks with pets predicted 
several measures of socio-emotional functioning, including 
empathy and attitudes toward competition. Support from 
parents was predictive of several measures of functioning

y
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and interacted with family size. For example, children from 
small families who knew fewer than four adults were more 
empathic than children from larger families. This 
difference did not emerge for children who knew more than 
four adults, perhaps indicating that interactions with 
adults are important for the development of empathic skills. 
Additionally, interaction with adults predicted social 
perspective taking skills and locus of control. For boys, 
there was a positive relationship, while for girls, knowing 
more adults resulted in less social perspective taking skill 
and less internal locus of control. The support variables 
did not account for much variance individually; rather, the ' 
interaction terms were strongly predictive of various 
indices of functioning. For this reason, Bryant points out 
that we must take a multi-dimensional approach to measuring 
social support, rather than focusing on only one aspect, 
such as network size.

Dubow and Ullman (1989) also found associations among 
social support variables and indices of socio-emotional 
functioning. One finding indicates that children who report 
receiving less support from network members are more lonely, 
as measured by a loneliness scale. Additionally, moderate 
correlations among their Scale of Supportive Behaviors and 
appraisal of those behaviors and the Social Acceptance and 
Global Self-worth scale of Harter's Self Perception Profile
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for Children (1982) were revealed.- Very few associations 
were reported among network size and assessments of 
socioemotional functioning. This is another indication that 
when examining social support issues, it is crucial to adopt 
multidimensional assessments. These authors offer these 
significant associations as evidence of the validity of the 
measure. Similarly, Woodbury (1991) examined associations 
among the provision of social support and self-esteem. She 
found that in children aged seven to twelve, the report of 
larger networks was positively correlated with self-esteem 
as measured by the Coopersmith Self-Esteem Inventory 
(Coopersmith, cited in Woodbury, 1991). In a study of five 
to twelve year olds, Belle and Longfellow (1984, cited in 
Wolchik, Sandler, & Braver, 1987) operationalized social 
support as turning to someone as a confidant. The frequency 
of turning to someone was significantly associated with 
measures of locus of control, higher self-esteem, less 
loneliness, fewer worries, and behavioral adjustment as 
reported by the parents.

In addition to playing a role in socioemotional 
development, social support has been suggested to play an 
important function in moderating the effects of life stress 
on psychosocial outcome. Cobb (1976) suggests that while we 
cannot expect to see large main effects for social support 
in relation to adjustment to life stress, it most probably
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exerts its influence by facilitating coping and adaptation 
to change. Cobb's definition of social support, that is, 
information that leads an individual to believe that he is 
cared for and loved, esteemed and valued, and belongs to a 
network of communication and mutual obligation, is 
essentially a definition of emotional support. Other 
aspects of social support, such as practical and 
informational support to be examined in this paper, are not 
addressed in his study.

In an extensive literature review, Cohen and Wills 
(1985) examine the associations among social support and 
adjustment for adults. They point out important 
methodological considerations when considering social 
support. First, indicators of network size only provide an 
indirect index of the important functions that social 
support may play in determining adjustment outcome. Thus, 
we need to include more specific assessments of the function 
of social support. These authors also stress the importance 
of the individual's perceptions of social support, 
indicating that measures of social support must include 
subjective evaluations, of support provided by one's own 
network. The primary purpose of Cohen and Wills' (1985) 
literature review was to evaluate the validity of two 
possible models that (explain the processes by which social 
support can have beneficial effects on an individual's well
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being. The first suggests the possibility that social 
support plays a direct role in determining a person's well
being, therefore emphasizing the importance of social 
network support for every individual. The second model 
describes social support as playing a buffering role, thus 
only acting in a beneficial manner for persons under stress. 
In their review of the literature, these authors found 
evidence that supports both of these models when considering 
social network support in adults. Analyses testing these 
competing hypotheses will be conducted in the present 
investigation. However, rather than utilizing a life stress 
score, a risk score will be calculated. Risk is defined 
and explained in more detail in the methods section.

Dubow and Tisak (1989) studied the two models of social 
support mechanisms examined by Cohen and Wills (1985), the 
main effect and stress-buffering effect, on adjustment in 
elementary school children. Third, fourth, and fifth grade 
children completed the Social Support Appraisals Scale 
(Dubow & Ullman 1989), a measure that assesses primarily 
esteem support (emotional support) and a measure of problem 
solving skills. (The development of the Survey of 
Children's Social Support Scale, which includes the Social 
Support Appraisals Scale, is described earlier in the 
review.) Parents provided demographic information and 
completed a modified version of Coddington's Life Events
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Scale for Children (Sandler & Block, cited in Dubow & Tisak, 
1989) and the Revised Behavior Problem Checklist (Quay & 
Peterson, cited in Dubow & Tisak, 1989). Teachers were 
asked to complete the Teacher-Child Rating Scale, which 
assesses competent behaviors as well as problem behaviors, 
and to provide grade point average information.

Results provide evidence supporting both models. In 
general, stress scores were only moderately correlated with 
adjustment ratings. When considering problem behaviors, 
social support and problem solving skills reduce the 
negative effects of stress, thus providing support for the 
stress-buffering hypothesis. However, when one examines 
effects on competent behaviors, social support and problem 
solving skill exert only main effects. The authors pointed 
out that often studies reporting empirical support for the 
stress-buffering model have assessed only negative 
behaviors, ignoring positive competencies. These 
researchers concluded that their study provided convincing 
evidence that social support and problem solving skills play 
important roles as protective factors for children "at 
risk". They suggest that future research distinguish among 
sources of support (who provides support) and different 
support functions that are provided to children.

In his study of the stress buffering effects of social 
support, Sandler (1980) reports analyses conducted to
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determine whether certain social support factors moderate 
effects of life stress on maladjustment in poor families. 
Seventy children were identified by teachers as experiencing 
adjustment problems in the classroom. Parents were asked to 
report on the child's experience of stressful events and the 
child's adjustment. The sample was divided into two parent 
vs. one parent families, children who had an older sibling 
vs. children with a younger sibling or no brothers and 
sisters, and children whose ethnicity was congruent with 
that of their communities and those whose ethnicity was not. 
All of these variables have been empirically shown to be 
related to adjustment problems and are intuitively 
influential as well.

The results of this study indicate that for poor 
children, having two parents and having an older sibling 
serve to reduce effects of life stress on adjustment. In 
this study, adjustment was operationalized with the 
Louisville Behavior Checklist, which provides information on 
problems such as aggressive behavior. The strongest 
association was found for the presence of an older sibling. 
It was suggested that the older sibling takes over certain 
parental roles in caring for the younger child. The stress 
moderating effect for ethnic congruence was not a strong 
finding. The author suggests that perhaps a different 
criterion measuring the similarity of the child's ethnicity
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to the ethnicity of the majority of community members be 
used because very few of the children's ethnicities were 
rated as incongruent with their communities. This study 
reveals important associations among certain structural 
family composition variables and the stress buffering effect 
of social support. It may also be interesting to examine 
characteristics of the child that contribute to the positive 
influence of social support on adjustment.

Wolchik, Sandler, and Braver (1987) studied the social 
networks of children who ranged in age from 8 to 15 whose 
parents had experienced, a divorce. They used the Children's 
Inventory of Social Support (CISS) assessing five functions 
of social support, including recreation/play, 
advice/information, goods/services, emotional, and positive 
regard. This instrument asked children to list all the 
individuals who provide these types of support and to 
indicate how satisfied they were with the support they 
receive. They found that although correlations between 
support and adjustment were moderate, higher levels of peer 
support were associated with higher levels of social 
competence as assessed by the Perceived Competence Scale for 
Children (Harter, 1982). Additionally, higher levels of 
family support were related to parents' reports of the 
child's adjustment.
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Woodbury (1991) reports results of a study that 

examined associations between dimensions of social support 
and adjustment in children. Fifty one children aged seven 
to twelve were asked to name individuals who provide the 
supportive functions of play, material goods, advice, 
emotional support, and positive feedback. This measure was 
a modified version of the Children's Inventory of Social 
Support (Wolchik, Sandler, & Braver, cited in Woodbury,
1991). Adjustment was defined as the total number of 
behavior problems as measured by the CBCL (Achenbach, and 
Edelbrock, 1978). Also included was the Coopersmith Self- 
Esteem Inventory (Coopersmith, cited in Woodbury, 1991). 
Woodbury's results indicate that children who receive higher 
amounts of, social support (i.e. , report more network 
members) and report more satisfaction with the support they 
receive exhibit better adjustment in terms of fewer behavior 
problems and higher self-esteem.

The extant literature is replete with results 
indicating significant associations among social support and 
measures of socioemotional functioning (e.g., self-esteem) 
(Bryant, 1985; Woodbury, 1991). As has been found with 
adults (Cohen & Wills, 1985), significant association among 
satisfaction with support and adjustment have been revealed 
(Woodbury, 1991). It may be that different types of support 
have different effects. For example, Dubow and Tisak (1989)
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found that peer support had the strongest stress buffering 
effects on behavior problems as rated by teachers. Some 
additional evidence supports the hypothesis that social 
support can potentially buffer the effects of stressful life 
events on behavioral adjustment (Dubow & Tisak, 1989). 
Evaluations assessing the direct associations among social 
support and adjustment and the buffering effect of social 
support in the present data set were conducted. The present 
examination also investigated potential links among social 
support, self-esteem, self-efficacy, and behavioral 
adjustment by testing a model proposed by Sandler et al. 
(1989) that explains the processes by which social support 
acts to buffer children against life stress.
Processes Through Which Social Support Influences Adjustment 

Sandler and his colleagues (1989) suggest three ways by 
which support can influence adjustment (see Figure 1).
First, social support prevents stressful events from 
happening. The second way in which social support is 
important is by reducing the negative effects of stress on 
intervening variables that are thought to influence 
adjustment; in this case these variables are self-esteem, 
self-efficacy, and the security of social relations. The 
third way in which social support is important assumes that 
social support exerts its effects independently of stress. 
These authors postulate that a supportive social network may
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enhance self-esteem, perceptions of control, and perceptions 
of security in relationships which are thought to reduce 
maladjustment.

Sandler et al.,s model assumes longitudinal data. Data 
collected over time were not available for this 
investigation; therefore, not all versions of their model 
can be subjected to empirical examination in the present 
study. Only analyses that examine the third potential path 
through which social support is posited as influencing 
adjustment were possible. Additionally, because data 
describing the security of social relations is not 
available, the present research project will examine only 
the potential influence of self-esteem and self-efficacy.
The data set also does not include information describing 
life stress. In its place, a measure of risk will be 
calculated to provide an index of stress. The risk score is 
comprised of variables such as the mother's marital status, 
the mother's ethnicity, income, and whether the family 
receives AFDC. A more detailed description of the risk 
score can be found in the methods section. Although some of 
the variables making up the risk score exert somewhat distal 
effects, others can be construed as a direct assessment of 
potential stress.

In the social support literature, esteem enhancement 
and assistance in coping with stress have consistently been



Time 1

Figure 1
Possible Effects of Support on the Process by Which 

. ..Stress Leads to Maladjustment

Time 2 Time 3

A - Preventing effect o f support D - Stress effects on intervening variables
B - Moderating effect o f support E - Intervening variable effects on maladjustment
C - Counteracting effect o f support F - Stress effects on support

Sandler et al. (1989)
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thought to play an intervening role in the development of 
good adjustment (Heller, Swindle, & Dusenbury, cited in 
Sandler et al., 1989). Sandler et al. (1989) argue that 
coping assistance acts in a way that increases perceptions 
of control; thus self-efficacy, rather than coping 
assistance, is the variable under scrutiny in this 
investigation.

Evidence suggests that stress leads to decreased self
esteem which results in increased maladjustment (Simmons, 
Rosenberg, & Rosenberg, 1978). Protecting the self-esteems 
of children who are under stress may lead to more adequate 
adjustment. Sandler et al. (1989) posit three processes by 
which social support may serve as a protective factor of 
self-esteem in children. An adequate social network support 
may protect the child from events that would decrease self
esteem. For example, a supportive social network may keep a 
child from experiencing negative effects of divorce by 
providing continuity and consistency during a period of 
potential disruption. A second mechanism they suggest is 
that members of a social support network may reduce effects 
of negative events, by helping to increase cognitive 
strategies that maintain self-esteem. For instance, if a 
child does poorly on an English test, a supportive network 
member may help the child to realize that although she does 
not do well in English, she excels in science. The last
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process they propose is that social support itself may 
increase self-esteem. This could occur because the children 
have people with whom to interact who say or do things that 
make them feel better about themselves. Dubow and Ullman 
(1989) found moderate correlations between self-esteem and 
social support in their sample of third through fifth 
graders. In the present investigation, analyses will enable 
us to add adjustment to this equation, analyzing for the 
direct link between social support and adjustment and the 
indirect link, or mediating role, of self-esteem.

Sandler et al. (1989) propose that increased
perceptions of control also play a role in moderating 
maladjustment. These authors suggest that social support, 
by providing assistance in coping with stress, leads to an 
increase in perception of control. Weisz (1986, cited in 
Sandler, 1989) defines control as "the capacity to cause an 
event consistent with one's intentions" (p.22). He suggests 
that control is made up of two components; the ability to 
detect the degree of control one can have on the outcome and 
one's competence in producing that outcome. It is suggested 
that children's cognitive skills play a large role in the 
determination of perceptions of control. Thus, children 
must understand the concepts of causality and make the 
correct connections between events.

Stress affects one's perception of ability to control
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outcomes in many ways. The impact-of stress may be direct, 
or stress may indirectly affect the child through the 
environment; for example, stressors may affect parents' 
well-being, which in turn influences the child. The three 
mechanisms by which social support can affect control are 
similar to those proposed for self-esteem. Social support 
may prevent control threatening events, it may reduce the 
negative effects brought on by stress, and it may enhance 
control beliefs and thereby reduce effects of stress. As 
Sandler et al. (1989) point out, support given in a context 
that makes the receiver feel inadequate, dependent, or 
inferior may not be beneficial. The questions asked on the 
present social support measure do not lend themselves to 
this kind of interpretation by the child. The data to be 
collected will enable us to test for the moderating role of 
control in a manner that is similar to the test of the 
moderating role of self-esteem.

. Some might argue that self-esteem and self-efficacy are 
themselves indices of socioemotional adjustment. In the 
present investigation, these variables are treated as 
intermediate assessments of functioning that in turn affect 
the development of poor adjustment outcomes. Theories have 
been proposed that link low self-esteem to maladjustment in 
which poor adjustment is defined as negative affective 
states, depression, or deviant behavior (Sandler et al.,
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1989) . In studies of social support and adjustment, indices 
of adjustment have generally been obtained from standard 
epidemiological screening instruments (Cohen & Wills, 1985). 
In this investigation, adjustment will be operationalized 
using the Withdrawn, Depression, Social Problems, Attention 
Problems, Delinquency, and Aggression subscales of the 
Teacher Report version of the Child Behavior Checklist 
(Achenbach, 1991).

Analyses will be conducted to test the third path, that 
regardless of risk, support directly strengthens self-esteem 
and self-efficacy, which in turn affect adjustment. 
Additional analyses will test the strength of the proposed 
link between support and self-esteem and self-efficacy once 
the effects of risk on adjustment are removed. In addition 
to testing the buffering effects of social support and 
Sandler et al.7s.proposed model, the present investigation 
is designed to collect descriptive information about young 
children's perceptions of their networks.

Present Research
A review of the literature reveals several important 

studies concerned with children's social support networks. 
While it appears that we are beginning to understand issues 
surrounding school aged children's networks (Reid,
Landesman, Treder & Jaccard, 1989; Furman & Buhrmester,
1985), the study of networks of younger children is still in
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its germinal stage. Investigators working with young 
children (Feiring & Lewis, 1989; Wenz-Gross & Schneider- 
Rosen, 1991) have reported important information about whom 
children have contact.. However, many more issues must be 
addressed, such as whether young children can differentiate 
among types of support, whether they receive similar amounts 
of different types of support, whether they are satisfied 
with the support they receive, and whether measurements of. 
support can be linked to assessments of socio-emotional 
functioning and behavioral adjustment. Social support may 
be extremely important for young children because they are 
potentially socially vulnerable and physically reliant upon 
adults (Reid et al., 1989). Additionally, social support 
may be significant as the child begins to develop a 
conceptualization of herself across different settings (Reid 
et al., 1989). It therefore seems important to understand 
how social support functions for young children; this study 
is an attempt to begin to examine social support issues with 
younger children.

The first aim of this investigation was to obtain 
descriptions of young children's social networks. Children 
were asked about sources of support, how much help or 
support they received, and finally they were asked to . 
evaluate the support they received, that is, how satisfied 
they were when someone provided them with certain kinds of
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assistance. Although it was expected that siblings, 
teachers, friends, and other adults would play significant 
supportive roles, it was hypothesized that young children 
would report seeking support primarily from their parents.
It was predicted that these children would be able to 
distinguish among different kinds of support. Different 
domains of support have emerged from factor analyses of 
older children's perceptions of the assistance they receive. 
Though less cognitively mature, it is assumed that younger 
children will have had a sufficient history of social 
interactions to make similar kinds of distinctions. That 
is, even younger children are expected to know the 
difference between when they go to someone for help with 
something, for information about something, or when they go 
to someone if they are feeling bad or blue and need a boost. 
Finally, it was expected that children will be generally 
satisfied with the support they receive, although the 
possibility exists that they will perceive some support as 
not very helpful.

The second purpose of this study was to evaluate the 
direct links among social support and adjustment and direct 
relationships among an index of risk, social support, self
esteem, self-efficacy, and adjustment, specifically the 
experience of behavioral problems as assessed by the Child 
Behavior Checklist (Achenbach, 1991). In the present
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investigation, a risk score was substituted for stress. 
Although these are conceptually different constructs, risk 
served as a proxy variable for assessing the experience of 
stress. Similar to Dubow and Tisak's (1989) findings, it
was expected that ratings of support would be related to 
measures of self-esteem, control, and behavioral adjustment. 
It was predicted that social support would be correlated 
with all of these assessments, however, it is likely that 
the strength of.these associations will vary. Similar to 
the adult literature (Cohen & Wills, 1985), it may be that 
ratings of satisfaction with support are more predictive of 
adjustment. Consistent with studies reviewed above, 
significant correlations among the risk score and ratings of 
maladjustment were predicted.

Third, as suggested by Cohen and Wills (1985), social 
support may exert main effects on well-being which would be 
demonstrated in the previous analyses. A second alternative 
may be that social support plays a buffering role, 
protecting an individual's well-being from the experience of 
stress. This second path would be expected to operate only 
for those individuals under stress. In their review of the 
literature, these authors found evidence supporting both 
models. Analyses were conducted on the present sample to 
test these two competing hypotheses. The main effects model 
was tested primarily by correlational analyses while the
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potential buffering effect was examined with multiple 
regression techniques run separately for children 
experiencing high and low levels of risk.

The final objective of this research was to test the 
third path of the model proposed by Sandler et al. (1989). 
The third path suggests that social support enhances self
esteem and self-efficacy which in turn reduce maladjustment. 
As a further test of this model, additional analyses 
combined the two evaluations outlined above and tested the 
effects of social support, self-esteem, and self-efficacy 
once the effects of risk have been removed. That is, Cohen 
& Wills (1985) proposed that for some individuals, social 
support is effective or significant only during periods of 
stress. The goal of this final analysis was to test for the 
possibility that social support effectively enhances self
esteem or self-efficacy only during periods of stress.

In summary, the present study addressed the following 
issues. First, young children were asked to describe their 
social networks in terms of who provides support, how much 
support they received, and how satisfied they were with 
support they received. Second, direct associations among 
social support and adjustment and direct associations among 
an index of risk, self-esteem, self-efficacy, and behavioral 
adjustment were examined. Third, analyses testing the main 
effect of social support and adjustment and examining the
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potential buffering effect of social support were conducted. 
Finally, a portion of a model proposed by Sandler et al. 
(1989) suggesting that social support enhances self-esteem 
and self-efficacy which in turn have positive effects in 
adjustment was subjected to empirical evaluation.
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CHAPTER THREE 

METHODS
Participants

Social support data were available from a sample of 
children aged 3 to 8 who were participating in one of three 
different preschool programs in Tucson, Arizona. These 
intervention programs include an after school program run by 
La Frontera, Inc., the Vidas de Valor intensive preschool 
program for children aged 3 to 5 run by CODAC Behavioral 
Health Services, Inc., and a preschool program run by the 
Tucson Urban League. All of these programs adopt similar 
curriculae which include lessons encouraging children to 
seek help and identify appropriate support providers. The 
data analyzed for this report were collected prior to 
exposure to this or other program components and represent 
base-line or pretest data. An additional group of children 
was recruited from the same classroom as La Frontera 
participants to serve as a comparison group for studying 
program effects. A total of 225 children (103 girls) 
completed the measure of social support. Information about 
child's ethnicity is based upon mother's report of her 
ethnic background. The largest group of participants 
identified themselves as Mexican or Mexican-American (34.1 
%). Anglo-Americans comprised the second largest group 
(31.7 %). Other mothers identified themselves as African-



55
American, Asian-American, and Native-American. Several 
mothers reported their ethnicities as something other than 
these six categories while the remaining mothers did not 
report their ethnicities. Marital status varied 
tremendously in this sample. While most of the children 
came from intact families, many mothers were single (never 
married), divorced, separated, or widowed. Approximately 20 
% of mothers did not report their marital status (see Table 
1) .

Factor analyses were conducted on social support data 
from this larger sample in order to maximize item to 
participant ratios as required or assumed for employing this 
analytic technique. In addition, the social support measure 
was developed to assess social network support for children 
ages three to seven.

All additional analyses were conducted on a subsample 
of five to seven year olds, who attended kindergarten, 
first, or second grade. Additional data were available from 
these older children including data relevant to the research 
questions of this investigation. The younger children did 
not complete measures of self-efficacy or global self- 
esteem. The factor structure of the social support data 
generated for the subsample was roughly comparable to that 
of the larger group. Several factors included more items, 
but these additional items did not necessarily make the
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Table 1

Demographic Characteristics of the Larger Sample

Age Freauencv Gender Freauencv
3 .years 1 girls 103
4 years 19 boys 122
5 years 53
6 years 73
7 years 49
8 years - 24
9 years 2
10 years 2

Ethnicity Freauencv ( % )

Anglo-American 31.7 %
African-American 13.0 %
Native-American 2.8 %
Mexican or Mexican-American 34.1 %
Asian-American 2.4 %
Other 6.5 %
Missing 8.9 %

Mother's Marital Status Freauencv ( % )

Married 38.2 %
Single (never married) 18.7 %
Divorced 14.6 %
Separated 7.7 %
Widowed .8 %
Missing 19.9 %
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factor structure more clear than the factor structure 
revealed for the larger sample. For this reason and because 
the social support measure was developed to assess aspects 
of social support for children aged three to seven, the 
factor structure resulting for the larger group was 
retained.

The subsample consisted of 123 ethnically and 
socioeconomically diverse children (55 girls), aged five to 
seven. Forty-four children were identified as "at risk" and 
participated in an after school program conducted by La 
Frontera, Inc., a drug and rehabilitation center. These 
children were identified as "at risk" because at least one 
parent had been identified by school personnel (teacher, 
social worker, psychologist) as potentially abusing 
substances. Forty six children, who comprise the first 
comparison group, were recruited from the same kindergarten, 
first, and second grade classrooms, but were not involved in 
the after school program. Letters were sent home inviting 
classmates of La Frontera participants to take part in the 
study. Interested parents returned forms to classroom 
teachers identifying themselves and how they could be 
contacted by the research team. The parents of these 
children had not been identified as substance abusers. The 
final 33 participants are children who attended a local 
private, parochial school and served as the second
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,comparison group. The recruitment of this second comparison 
group was similar to the recruitment of the first. Similar 
to the larger sample, Anglo-Americans make up a majority of 
the sample. The second largest group report their 
ethnicities as either Mexican or Mexican-American (35.3 %) . 
Others report their ethnicities as African-American, Asian- 
American, Native-American, or something other than these six 
categories. A portion of the sample did not report their 
ethnicities. There is less variability in the marital 
status of the mothers in the subsample. Almost half the 
children come from intact families, while the rest have 
mothers who are single (never married), divorced, separated, 
or widowed. Once again, several mothers did not report 
their marital statuses. (see Table 2). Subsample data are 
comparable to the data obtained from the larger sample.

Significant group differences emerged when the family 
characteristic variables of mother's marital status, 
ethnicity, income level, and birth order were compared. 
However, the groups were combined in order to maximize 
sample size and heterogeneity for data analysis.

Instruments
Risk: Risk scores were generated from a compilation of
information provided about the target child, her parents, 
and her family. Children were assigned a score of either
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zero or one for 18 variables representing potential risk 
factors where a score of one indicated the presence of that 
particular risk factor. If children were participating in 
the La Frontera, Inc. program, they received a one, other 
children were assigned a zero. If mothers were not married 
or reported their ethnicities as something other than Anglo- 
American, children received a one for each of these 
variables. Children also received a one for each of the 
following variables: if their family had more than four 
children, they had had a serious childhood illness (such as 
asthma), they were born prematurely, or were born weighing 
less than 5.5 pounds. The CSBG Low-Income Poverty 
Guidelines (1991) sets the poverty level at $22,400 for a 
household size of six, thus, if the family's annual income 
fell below $20,000, they were classified as at risk. 
Additionally, if the family received AFDC, food stamps, 
ACCESS, or disability benefits, the child was assigned a 
score of one for each kind of benefit received. Finally, if 
the child had ever been placed in foster care, had been 
homeless, or the family had been referred to counseling,
CPS, or DES, the child received a score of one for each one 
that was applicable. The sum of these scores resulted in a 
total risk score ranging from zero to eighteen (see Table 
7). Actual scores ranged from two to eleven with a mean of
5.31.
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Table 2

Demographic Characteristics of the Subsample

Age Frequency Gender Frequency
5 years 19 girls 55
6 years 39 boys 68
7 years 39
8 years 22
9 years 2
10 years 2

Ethnicity Frequency ( % )

Anglo-American
African-American
Native-American
Mexican or Mexican-American
Asian-American
Other
Missing

37.5 % 
8.8 % 
2.2 %

35.3 % 
2.2 % 
3.6 %

10.3 %

Mother's Marital Status Frequency (%)
Married 49.3 % 
Single (never married) 13.2 % 
Divorced 16.2 % 
Separated 9.6 % 
Widowed 1 . 5 %  
Missing 10.3 %



61
Although risk is being used as a proxy variable for 

stress in this study, this index differs from 
conceptualizations of stress in several important ways. 
Although some of the variables may suggest present life 
stresses (i .e ., low income, large family size, homelessness, 
having a parent who is an identified substance abuser, or a 
referral to counseling), other factors included in this 
assessment may represent more distal stress experiences 
(i.e., a premature birth, a low birth weight, a less than 
full term pregnancy, and belonging to an ethnic minority). 
Although this risk score does not reflect traditional 
conceptualizations of stress, it may be that the experience 
of these particular events predisposes one to future 
stressful life episodes.

Social Support: The social support questionnaire,
consisting of 23 items, assesses five kinds of support: 
practical (e .g ., "If you are hungry is there someone who 
will help you find or fix something to eat?"), informational 
(e.g., "If you want to learn how to do something new is 
there someone who will teach you how to do it?"), emotional 
(e.g., "If you have something special you want to tell, is 
there someone you can tell?"), play (e.g., "Who will play an 
outside game with you?"), and anger/fighting, consisting of 
questions that assess who a child can turn to in a conflict
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situation (e,g., "Is there someone you can talk to if you 
are mad about something?"). This scale was developed for a 
larger study on social relations and coping strategies among 
young children. It was adapted from Dubow and Ullman's 
Scale of Available Behaviors (Dubow & Ullman, 1989) and Reid 
et al.'s "My Family and Friends" (Reid et al., 1989). Items 
were selected because they represented younger children's 
experiences. If necessary, some items were rewritten in 
language that the younger children could understand. The 
children were asked who provides each type of support; this 
is an open ended question, but typical responses included 
mother, father, sibling, and teacher. The children were 
asked about only one individual who provides support; if 
they mentioned more than one person, they were asked to 
indicate who helps the most. The children also reported how 
often support was provided (HOWMUCH scores); these responses 
are rated on a three point Likert type scale and include "a 
little", "sometimes", and "always". Finally, the children 
were asked to evaluate how satisfied they were with the 
support they received (SATISFACTION scores). For example, 
once information was provided about who cheers them up when 
they lose a game, the children were asked how much better 
that person makes them feel. They rated their satisfaction 
on a Likert type scale with three responses that varied 
depending on the question (e.g., "How much better do you
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feel when , tries to cheer you up"). For each Likert 
scale response, a card with three different size circles 
illustrating response differences was shown to the children 
in order to help them answer accurately.

Self-esteem: In this investigation Harter's Self Perception 
Profile for Children (Harter, 1985) was used to assess self
esteem. Only one of the subscales, the global self-worth 
subscale was included in the analyses to be reported 
(GLOBAL). The global self-worth scale consists of six 
items. Scores were calculated by summing scores on these 
six items and then dividing by six. An example from this 
scale is "Some kids like the kind of person they are BUT 
other kids often wish they Were someone else". The children 
indicate which child is most like them and are then asked 
whether that is sort of true or really true for them. 
Internal consistency reliability for the global self-worth 
subscale for this sample is .63. The measure generally and 
this subscale specifically have been shown to demonstrate 
good validity (see Table 7 for mean, standard deviation, and 
reliability). Although Harter (cited in Sandler et al.,
1989) argued that children younger than eight can not make 
global judgments about themselves, the present research is 
an empirical attempt to assess that ability. Most measures 
of self-esteem are designed for school-aged children, for
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example the measure used in the present, study (Harter,
1982). Another measure exists for assessing preschooler's 
(ages three to five) self-esteem (Harter, 1983). The 
participants in this study are aged five to seven and fall 
in between these two age groups, therefore, the version for 
school aged children was used. The questions were 
administered in interview form allowing the children to ask 
specific questions if necessary. Although the reliability 
estimate obtained is not as high as it could be (.63), it is 
an acceptable level of internal consistency reliability.

Self-Efficacy; The control measure used was a modified 
version of the Multidimensional Measure of Children's 
Perceptions of Control (Connell, 1985). This instrument was 
developed to assess three dimensions of control (unknown 
control, internal control, and control by powerful others) 
in three specific domains (cognitive, social, and physical). 
It also includes a global assessment of control, which was 
the only subscale of interest for this study. The global 
control scale consists of twelve items (CONTROL). Scores 
were generated by summing these twelve items then dividing 
by twelve. This assessment has been shown to demonstrate 
good validity in the global, cognitive, social, and physical 
domains. The children were asked to indicate if a statement 
concerning control (e.g., "When .I do badly or mess up it is
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usually ray own fault") is "not true", "sort of true", or 
"very true" for them. This instrument was developed for 
children aged eight and older, however; it was administered 
in an interview form rather than as a questionnaire so if 
children had questions or did not understand an item, these 
problems could be immediately addressed. Additionally, with 
the deletion of two items ("You can pretty much control or 
take charge of what will happen in your life" and "You can 
pretty much know what will happen in your life"), the 
internal reliability as estimated by Chronbach's alpha was 
acceptable at .68 (see Table 7 for mean, standard deviation, 
and reliability).

Behavioral Adjustment; Adjustment was measured with the 
teacher's version of the Child Behavior Checklist 
(Achenbach, 1991). This is widely used measure designed to 
assess the functioning of children aged four to sixteen. It 
consists of 113 items that make up eight specific subscales 
(e.g., Withdrawn, Social Problems, and Aggressive) or two 
general subscale (Internalizing Problems and Externalizing 
Problems). The items describe possible characteristics of 
the children and the teachers are asked to indicate whether 
the statement is "not true", "somewhat or sometimes true", 
or "very true or often true" for the child. Sandler et al. 
(19;89) suggest that maladjustment is often manifested in
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negative affective states, depression, and deviant behavior. 
Thus, analyses for this investigation focused on the 
Withdrawn, Social Problems, Depression, Attention Problems, 
Delinquency, and Aggression subscales of the CBCL. This 
assessment instrument exhibits good internal reliability and 
validity. (See Table 7 for means, standard deviations, and 
reliability estimates.)

Procedures
As part of intervention program participation, children 

were expected to participate in the evaluation component. 
Letters were sent home describing the study and parents or 
guardians were asked to provide consent. The first group of 
comparison children were recruited from the same classrooms 
as program participants. Letters to all students and their 
parents were sent home describing the study. If the family 
was interested in participating, they were asked to return 
the consent form to the child's teacher. Similar procedures 
were used in recruiting the second comparison sample.
Mothers were asked to provide information about family 
structure and functioning by completing a screening 
questionnaire. If.mothers were not available, fathers or the 
child's guardian were asked to respond to the questionnaire. 
The items included questions assessing family size, parents' 
marital status, target child's birth order, and income
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levels. The screening questionnaire also asks the primary 
caregiver to describe any "risk" factors the child has 
experienced or is currently experiencing. These risk 
factors are described in more detail in the Instruments 
section. La Frontera teachers and Vidas de Valor staff 
verbally administered this questionnaire to the parents of 
those children participating in these programs. Mothers and 
primary caregivers of children from both comparison groups 
were asked to complete the questionnaire themselves. This 
questionnaire was relatively brief and did not take more 
than 30 minutes to complete.

The children were individually and privately 
interviewed.in two 40 minute sessions by undergraduate and 
graduate members of a research staff from the Division of 
Family Studies at the University of Arizona. Interviews 
took place in a variety of places. Program participants 
were interviewed at the community center where the programs 
are based. Children comprising the first comparison group 
were interviewed either at this same community center, a 
University of Arizona office, or their homes, depending upon 
what location was most convenient for parents. Children 
from the second comparison group were interviewed in the 
school library. The children were verbally administered a 
variety of questionnaires, including measures of social 
support, self-esteem, and for older children, control.
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These questionnaires were administered in random order. The 
lead classroom teachers completed questionnaires assessing 
each child's functioning, including a measure of adjustment, 
the Child Behavior Checklist (Achenbach, 1991).

Members from approximately ten families were 
monolingual and spoke only Spanish. These individuals were 
interviewed in Spanish by interviewers trained to verbally 
administer the questionnaire both in Spanish and English.
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CHAPTER FOUR 

RESULTS
Factor Analysis:

In order to maximize item to.subject ratios, data from 
the larger sample (N=225) was used to explore the factor 
structure of the social support instrument. Initially, 
confirmatory factor analyses using LISREL were conducted on 
the data representing the children's reports of how much . 
(HOWMUCH) of each kind of support they received. It was 
hypothesized that five factors representing five a priori 
types of social support (practical, informational, 
emotional, conflict assistance, and play) would emerge as 
the factor structure ̂ An index of fit was not achieved and 
the data were subjected to an exploratory factor analysis. 
This principal components factor analysis with varimax 
rotation yielded eight factors from the original 22 items 
(item number 17, "Who punishes you" was not included in the 
factor analysis dr subsequent analyses. It was not meant to 
be part of the social support measure). Five of the factors 
were retained for further analysis. The five factors are 
named fight/play interaction (FP), practical support (PRAC), 
esteem enhancement (EE), companionship (COM), and listen 
(LIS). Table 3 lists which items load on each factor and 
provides a brief description of these items. Item number 15 
("Who would you go to if you had a stomach ache or a bad
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cold") did not load on any factor.; however, intuitively it 
belongs with items corresponding to the practical support 
factor. Including this item did not lower the internal 
reliability as estimated by Cronbach's alpha and the item to 
total correlation was high (.68). Companionship and esteem 
enhancement consist of only two items each. The listen 
factor is made up of only one item. Items that did not load 
empirically or sensibly on any of the five retained factors 
are listed in Table 4.
Creation of Support Scores:
New subscale scores were created based on information from 
the factor loadings. Scores for who provides social 
support, how much support children received (HOWMUCH), and 
how satisfied children were with support received 
(SATISFACTION) were generated by summing the items for each 
subscale and then dividing the result by the total number of 
items comprising the subscale.
Who Provides Social Support;
Children were asked to indicate who they would go to for 
each of the kind of help or support specified in each of the 
22 items. Scores were calculated for each potential source 
for each type of support. To generate scores for mothers, 
each item was scored as either one (mother was nominated) or 
zero (someone else was nominated). Scores from each item
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Table 3
Factor Structure and Loadings

Factor I
Items
22. inside game .77
21. outside game .53
20. fight/feel .52

better
18. settle fight .40
23. pretend .36
16. help figure .43

out problem
wash face 
learn new

14. scrape knee
15. stomach ache *

Factor II 
PRAC

Factor III Factor IV Factor V
COM EE LIS

.96

.39

.32

8. special to tell 
13. spend time with

.55

.40
11. care about feelings 
9. say nice things

.77

.39
12. listen to .48
* This item did not load on any factor, however, item-total correlations were high, the 
addition of this item did not lower the value of Cronbach's alpha, and it intuitively 
belongs with this factor.

oH
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Table 4

Items Not Included in Final Factor Structure

2. If you get hungry is there someone who can help you 
find or fix something to eat?

3. If you need to get something, like a puzzle or a book, 
off a shelf that is too high, is there someone who will 
help you?

4. If you want to know about something like what to do, is 
there someone you can ask?

5.. If you want to learn to do something better is there 
someone who will help?

7. Is there someone who cheers you up or makes you happy 
when you lose a game or mess something up?

10. If you don't feel good or feel lonely is there someone 
you can be with?

Is there someone you can talk to if you are mad about 
something?

19.
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comprising a factor were summed and divided by the number of 
items, resulting in a proportional score reflecting how often 
mothers were identified for each type of support. Similar 
calculations were conducted for fathers, siblings, teachers, 
friends, other adults or relatives, and no one. Each item was 
recoded as one or zero depending on the source of interest, then 
summed across items representing a factor and divided by the 
number of items.

Values from Table 5 suggest that mothers were most often 
nominated for practical support, esteem enhancement, 
companionship, and listening support. Teachers were cited most 
often for fight/play support. The children indicated that 
mothers, friends, and siblings were all equally good sources of 
assistance during conflict. Fathers were the least often sought 
out for fight/play support. Children referred to friends as 
important when asked about companionship support. For the other 
types of support, fathers and siblings Were reported as playing 
significant roles in the provision of support. Siblings were 
particularly important in the provision of companionship and 
listening support. Children reported that "no one" provides 
support approximately 10 % of the time.
Frequency of Support Received:
Frequency of support (HOWMUCH) data provides information on how 
often children reported receiving each kind of support. HOWMUCH 
scores were generated by summing the scores for each item 
constituting each subscale and then dividing this result by the
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number of items in each subscale., respectively. Means, standard 
deviations, and reliability estimates are listed in Table 6.
These young children reported receiving relatively high levels of 
each type of support. Means on factor subscales ranged from 2.54 
to 2.67. (on a scale of one to three); Acceptable reliability 
estimates were obtained for each type of support. Cronbach alpha 
values ranged from .62 to .79 indicating that children respond to 
items of corresponding subscales fairly consistently.
Satisfaction With Support Received:
Information about how satisfied children were with the support 
(SATISFACTION) they received was collected, as well. SATISFACTION 
scores were computed by averaging satisfaction scores for items 
comprising each factor from the factor analysis on the HOWMUCH 
data. Results of analyses on the children's satisfaction with 
the support they received were similar to those reported for how 
much support they received. Mean levels of satisfaction with 
each type of support ranged from 2.64 to 2.76. Cronbach alphas 
ranged from .44 to .61, suggesting that the children did not 
report satisfaction with support as reliably as they reported how 
much support they received. See Table 6 for means, standard 
deviations, and reliability estimates of SATISFACTION 
assessments.
Intercorrelations and Relationships Among Social Support 
Variables; It was important to determine whether there were 
associations among how much of each type of support was received. 
Additionally, relationships among how satisfied



Table 5
Who Provides Support:

Mean and Standard Deviations of Proportion

Support Type

Ficrht/Plav Practical

Who X (SD) X fSD)

Mother .23 (.23) .46 (.30) '
Father .12 (.17) .10 (.18)
Sibling .22 (.24) . 05 (.10)
Teacher .28 (.10) .05 ( • 10)
Friend .21 (.24) .04 (.11)
Other Adult .06 (.15) .08 (.17)
No One .12 (.21) .21 (.19)

Esteem
Enhancement

Companionship Listen

x (SD) x (SD) X fSD)

.41 (.39) .32 (.37) .37 (.49)

.10 (.23) .10 (.24) .09 (.28)

.07 (.21) .15 (.32) .14 (.35)

.04 (.15) . 03 (.12) .05 (.21)

.17 (.30) .24 (.33) .00 (.00)

.07 (.19) .09 (.20) .04 (.19)

.12 (.26) .07 (.19) .13 (.34)

•vjui



Table 6
Frequency and Satisfaction With

X
Support Type 
Frequency
Fight/Play (FP) 2.57
Practical (PRAC) 2.54
Companionship (COM) 2.65
Esteem Enhancement (EE) 2.67
Listen (LIS) 2.67

Satisfaction
Fight/Play Satisfaction (FPSAT) 2.76
Practical Satisfaction (PRASAT) 2.76
Companionship Satisfaction (COMSAT) 2.64
■Esteem Enhancement (EESAT) 2.75
Satisfaction
Listen Satisfaction (LISSAT) 2.74

Support Received

Cronbach's alpha

,47 
56 
,54 
,56 
. 63

.79

.76

.62

.66

38
36
56
48

.60

.65

.44

.46

'j
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children were with each type of support and whether how much 
support received was related to satisfaction with support 
were examined. An intercorrelation matrix was generated 
representing associations among each of the social support 
variables. Almost all measures of support (HOWMUCH and 
SATISFACTION) are highly intercorrelated. The amount of 
support these children receive and how satisfied they are 
With each type of support are similar.

Repeated measures ANOVAs were conducted on the HOWMUCH 
data in order to determine whether Children reported 
receiving more of one types of support than another.
HOWMUCH information for each type of support (FP, PRAC, COM, 
EE, and LIS) was subjected to repeated measures ANOVA 
analyses and examined for significant within child 
differences. Nonsignificant results indicate that these 
young children report receiving equal amounts of the five 
types of support: fight/play, practical, companionship, 
esteem enhancement, and listening. Additional repeated 
measures ANOVAs were calculated for the SATISFACTION data.
In this case, SATISFACTION data for each type (FPSAT,
PRASAT, COMSAT, EESAT, and LISSAT) were entered in the 
analysis and results were examined for within child 
significant differences. Again, repeated measures ANOVAs



Intercorrelation Matrix of Social Support Variables
Table 7

FP PRAC COM EE LIS FPSAT PRASAT COMSAT EESAT
FP 1.00
PRAC .49** 1.00
COM .38** . 38** 1.00
EE .37** .21** .25** 1.00
LIS .25** .10 .01 .09 1.00
FPSAT .57** .24** . 16 .23** .20* 1.00
PRASAT .51** .23* .05 .15 .34** .38** 1.00
COMSAT .40** .29** .17 .17 .06 .52** .22* 1.00
EESAT .37** . 16 -.04 .24** .25** .26** .40** .26** 1.00
LISSAT .26** .11 . 02 .23** .45** .27** .36** .31** .11

* p < „05 
**p<.01

LISSAT

00
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conducted on the satisfaction w i t h 'each type of support were 
insignificant, indicating that these children are equally 
satisfied with the five types of support they receive.
Aae and Gender Differences in Support Variables: Analyses
were conducted in order to determine whether differences 
emerge between boys' and girls' descriptions of social 
support. Possible age differences in the frequency of 
support and satisfaction with support received were also 
examined. Analyses of variance reveal significant gender 
differences for the HOWMUCH data. Girls reported receiving 
marginally more fight/play support (F=2.96, p=.08) and 
significantly more esteem enhancement (F^3.94, p=.05). 
Additionally, one significant age difference for HOWMUCH 
data emerged: younger children (ages 5 and 6) reported 
receiving significantly more practical support than older 
children (ages 7 and 8) (F=2.06, p=.042). Gender
differences emerge for satisfaction variables, as well.
Girls were significantly more satisfied with the fight/play 
(F=5.67, p=.019) support and companionship support they 
received (F-5.42, p=.022) and marginally more satisfied with 
the provision of listening support. No age differences were 
revealed for the satisfaction variables.
Associations Among Social Support. Intervening Variables, 
and Behavioral Adjustment:
In general, significant correlations were expected among
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social support variables, self-esteem, self-efficacy, and 
behavioral adjustment variables (See Table 8 for means, 
standard deviations, and reliability estimates). In order 
to examine these potential associations, a correlation 
matrix was generated for the HOWMUCH variables, the 
SATISFACTION variables, RISK, GLOBAL, CONTROL, and the CBCL 
subscale scores (see Table 9).

How much fight/play support and listening support these 
children received was significantly correlated with their 
reports of their global self-esteem. Significant 
correlations among satisfaction with all types of support 
and the global self-esteem scores were observed, as well. 
Thus, it appears that ratings of satisfaction with support 
may be more closely associated with functioning than how 
much support the children report receiving. Only 
satisfaction with fight/play was significantly associated 
with the measure of perceptions of control in the global 
domain (r=.18, p<.05). No significant associations among 
social support assessments and indices of behavioral 
adjustment emerged. The index of risk was significantly and 
negatively correlated with only one measurement of social 
support, the frequency of listening support received.
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Associations Among Risk, Social Support, Self-Esteem, Self- 
Efficacy, and Behavioral Adjustment;
Multiple regression analyses were conducted to assess the 
contributions of risk, self-esteem, self-efficacy, and 
social support to child adjustment or functioning. Six of 
the eight subscales of the Child Behavior Checklist 
(Achenbach, 1991) served as the dependent variables. The 
subscales included were the Withdrawn, Depression/Anxiety, 
Social Problems, Attention Problems, Delinquency, and 
Aggression scales. The Somatic Problems and Thought 
Problems scales were excluded because theoretically they 
were not expected to be affected. Additionally, the sample 
exhibited very little variance oh these measures. Each 
'multiple regression analysis was conducted using the SPSS-X 
forced entry procedure. Tables include only significant 
results. Beta weights reported are values for the full 
equations rather than the values obtained at each step.

Test of the Buffering Hypothesis; In order to test the 
potential buffering effect of social support on adjustment, 
a series of multiple regression analyses were conducted 
separately for children considered to be at high and low



Table 8

Risk, Intervening Variables, and Behavioral Adjustment

Variables
X • SD Chronbach's alpha

Risk 5.31 2.54 -
Self-Esteem (GLOBAL) 3.29 . 62 .63
Self-Efficacy (CONTROL) 2.05 .48 .68
Withdrawn 1.94 2.84 .81
Social Problems 2.22 3.33 .84
Depression 3.09 4.59 .88
Attention Problems 7.47 8.73 .94
Delinquency 1.27 2.25 .77
Aggression 6.89 10.66 .97

00CO



Table 9
Associations Among Risk, Social Support, Self-Esteem, 

Self-Efficacy, and Behavioral Adjustment

RISK GLOBAL CONTROL WITHDRAWN DEPRESSION SOCIAL
PROBLEMS

ATTENTION
PROBLEMS

DELINQUENCY AGGRESSION

RISK 1.00 -.09 .17 ' .22* .12 .27** .21* .32** .22*
FP .17 .23* .05 -.11 -.00 .05 -.07 -.02 -.02
PRAC .16 .12 .03 .05 -.13 .09 .15 .05 .06
COM .11 .04 .02 -.10 -.03 .06 -.01 .11 .09
EE .08 .14 .03 .04 -.03 .12 .13 .16 .08
LIS -.20* .30** -.02 -.09 -.15 .09 .11 .01 - .06
FPSAT .12 .36** .18* -.04 .05 .04 .13 .04 -.02
PRASAT -.13 .32** .05 -.07 .05 .04 -.03 -.04 -.07
COMSAT .04 .30** - .00 -.02 .03 .05 -.12 .06 .04
EESAT .02 .19* -.14 .06 .05 .12 .03 .08 .02
LISSAT .06 .34** .13 -.05 .03 .02 -.08 -.03 -.08

* p <.05? ** p < .01

oow
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risk. If social support exerts a buffering effect, one 
would expect stronger significant results to emerge for 
children at high risk than for children at low risk. A 
total of twelve regression equations were generated to test 
the buffering hypothesis. Two regression equations were 
created for each of the six dependent variables, one to 
examine the effects of HOWMUCH variables and the other to 
consider the effect of SATISFACTION variables.

These analyses yielded results contrary to the 
buffering hypothesis. No significant results were obtained 
for children at high risk, while three regression equations 
were significant for children at low risk. HOWMUCH scores 
did not significantly predict any of the dependent 
variables. SATISFACTION scores, on the other hand, 
predicted significantly to the Aggression subscale (R2=.40, 
p = .005), the Delinquency subscale (R2=.37, p=.Oil), and the 
Withdrawn subscale (R2=.45, p=.002). In the Aggression 
equation, only the beta weight of esteem enhancement 
satisfaction was significant (b=-.50, p=.007). In this 
case, children who were more satisfied with the esteem 
enhancement support they received were less aggressive. 
Satisfaction with esteem enhancement received a significant 
beta weight in the Delinquency equation, as well (b=-.59, 
p = .003). It was also in the expected direction where 
children who were more satisfied with the esteem enhancement
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they received were less delinquent. In the Withdrawn 
equation, a different picture emerges. Significant beta 
weights were obtained for satisfaction with listening 
support (b=-.49, p=.004), satisfaction with practical 
support (b=.39, p = .02j, satisfaction with communication 
support (b=-.39, p=.04), and satisfaction with fight/play 
support (b = .62, p = .001), Associations were in the expected 
direction except for satisfaction with fight/play support 
(see Table 10).

The Mediating Effect of Self-Esteem and Self-Efficacy;
Three steps are necessary to determine whether a variable

f
serves as a mediator (Baron & Kenny, 1986). First, 
significant associations must emerge when the mediator is 
regressed on the independent variable. In the second step, 
a significant R2 should result when the dependent variable 
is regressed on the independent variable. Finally, when the 
dependent variable is regressed on both the mediator and the 
independent variable, the effect of the independent variable 
on the dependent variable must be less than it was in the 
second step. That is, the beta weight of the independent 
variable must be reduced.

One function of social support described by Sandler et 
al. (1989) is that it directly enhances self-esteem and 
control, which in turn positively affect adjustment.
Although Sandler et al. (1989) point out that self-esteem



Table 10

Testing The Buffering Hypothesis: Regression Results for Low Risk Children

Aggression 

Beta R2 F

.40 4.12**

fpsat
prasat
comsat
eesat -.50**
lissat

* P<o05,6 ** p<o01

Delinquency Withdrawn

Beta R2 F Beta R2 F

.37 3.59* .45 '

- .62**
- -.39*
- -.40*
-.59** -
_ -.49**

00
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and control are most likely correlated, they are not 
hypothesized to act together in this model, therefore, 
regressions were run separately for each variable. 
Additionally, Sandler et al. never posited which aspect of 
social support would prove to be most closely associated 
with or predictive of adjustment. Therefore, effects of how 
much support (HOWMUCH) and satisfaction with support 
(SATISFACTION) were analyzed separately.

In step 1, four regression analyses were conducted.
The HOWMUCH variables and the SATISFACTION variables were 
regressed on the mediators, self-esteem (GLOBAL) and self- 
efficacy (CONTROL). No significant results were obtained 
for any equations including self-efficacy. Therefore, it 
was assumed that self-efficacy does not play a mediating 
role. The rest of the discussion will focus only on self
esteem. Both the HOWMUCH variables and the SATISFACTION 
variables accounted for significant portions of the variance 
in self-esteem (GLOBAL).

For HOWMUCH variables a significant beta weight was 
obtained for listening support (b=.30, p=.002) for an 
overall R2 of .11 (F=2.50, p=.03). In the SATISFACTION 
equation, a significant beta weight was obtained for 
satisfaction with practical support (b=.24, p=.02) and a 
marginally significant beta weight was revealed for 
satisfaction with fight/play support (b=.21, p = .06).
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Eighteen percent (F=4.36, p=.001) of the total variance was 
accounted for by the SATISFACTION variables.

All six of the adjustment subscales were then regressed 
on both the HOWMUCH and SATISFACTION variables in step 2. 
Only one significant results emerged and that was the 
equation in which the SATISFACTION variables predicted to 
Aggression subscale scores. The SATISFACTION variables 
accounted for 14 % of the variance in Aggression scores 
(F=2.40, p=.04) with a significant beta weight revealed for 
satisfaction with fight/play support (b=-.30, p=.05).

Because significant results were obtained only for the 
effects of the SATISFACTION scores on the Aggression 
subscale, only on regression analysis was conducted in the 
third step. In this case, both the SATISFACTION scores and 
the mediator (GLOBAL) were entered in the equation. The 
overall R2 was .24 (F=3.65, p=.003) and the only significant 
beta weight was for self-esteem (GLOBAL, b=-.29, p=.01).
The beta weight of fight/play support was reduced from -.30 
to -.23. Thus, the inclusion of the mediator in the 
regression equation diminished the effect of fight/play 
support by 7 %. This is weak support for the hypothesis 
that self-esteem acts as a mediator between social support 
and aggression specifically, and adjustment more generally.

Mediating Effects of Self-Esteem and Self-Efficacv 
Under Stressful Conditions: Because social support affected
adjustment differently under conditions of low and high



89
risk, it may be that even though self-esteem and self- 
efficacy did not play a mediating role between social 
support and adjustment in the whole sample, these variables 
may exert a mediating role in one condition or the other.
In order to examine this possibility, the steps to ascertain 
whether a variable is a mediator were conducted separately 
for conditions of high and low risk. Unfortunately, under 
both high and low risk conditions, the independent variables 
(social support) did not contribute to the variance in 
either mediator (GLOBAL and CONTROL). Thus, no further 
analyses were conducted exploring these associations.
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CHAPTER FIVE 
DISCUSSION

Very few studies have addressed issues of the nature of 
social support and its developmental significance for young 
children. The present investigation examined the social 
support networks of children aged five to eight. Young 
children were first asked to describe their social networks. 
They provided information about who provides them with 
certain types of social support, how much support they 
received, and how satisfied they were with the support they 
received. Analyses designed to describe the nature of 
children's networks were generated. Additional analyses 
were conducted examining associations among social support, 
self-esteem, self-efficacy, behavioral adjustment, and risk. 
Finally, a portion of a model proposed by Sandler and his 
colleagues (1989) describing processes by which social 
support influence adjustment was subjected to empirical 
evaluation.

In the adult literature (Cohen & Wills, 1985) and in 
recent studies of social support including older children 
(Furman & Buhrmester, 1986), social support is generally 
dimensionalized into separate domains such as emotional, 
informational, and tangible support. It was originally 
believed that the social support measure utilized in this 
study represented five different types of support:
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practical, informational, emotional, conflict, and play. A 
priori dimensions of support were not substantiated in 
confirmatory factor analysis. Exploratory factor analysis 
on social support data for a larger sample of children aged 
three to eight yielded five factors: fight/play interaction, 
practical support, companionship support, esteem 
enhancement, and listening. These factors all demonstrate 
acceptable levels of internal reliability. Nevertheless, 
these dimensions are somewhat different than types of 
support analyzed in other studies. The one similarity that 
emerged was the presence of practical support dimension in 
this investigation. Items assessing assistance with 
conflict loaded with items describing who one interacts with 
in play situations. In other investigations with older 
children, these two kinds of support have been clearly 
separated (Reid et al., 1989). It is not surprising that 
perhaps younger children do not make a clear distinction 
since young children's playmates are often likely targets of 
conflict. In this factor analysis, there is an absence of 
an informational support subscale. Although items that were 
thought to tap informational,support were included in the 
scale administered, these items did not load on any factor, 
thus it appears that young children do not yet understand 
informational items. In addition, it seems that what is 
characterized as emotional support in other studies was
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split into three separate factors, esteem enhancement, 
companionship, and listening. All three of these factors 
contain elements that could be considered emotional support. 
Researchers have shown that emotional support is perhaps the 
most important feature of social network support (Belle, 
1989). It appears from these results that different aspects 
of emotional support may play different roles for young 
children and for that reason may be even more important for 
them. Dubow and Ullman point out that often researchers 
impose their factors on children and these factors may not 
reflect the child's true perceptions. In Dubow and Ullman's 
(1989) study of third, fourth, and fifth graders, factor 
analysis resulted in three factors. The first factor in 
their study represented tangible support while the second 
factor was comprised of items from their a priori 
informational and emotional support subscales. The third 
factor was a combination of items reflecting emotional 
support and esteem enhancement. Similar to Dubow and 
Ullman's study, the measure developed by Reid and her 
colleagues (1989), "My Family and Friends" assessed five 
types of support. These five aspects of support were 
instrumental, emotional, companionship, informational, and 
conflict. However, these authors did not subject their data 
to factor analysis. Both of these studies have practical 
and emotional components which are somewhat similar to the
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present investigation, however, differences among older 
children and the present younger sample emerge. It may be 
that preschoolers, kindergartners, and children in primary 
grades have different conceptualizations of what constitutes 
supportive behavior. One might speculate that these 
environments are more nurturant than classrooms of older 
children where primary emphasis is placed upon scholastic 
achievement. Additionally, parents, siblings, and other 
relatives may be more concerned with young children's 
emotional needs than other support requirements. It may be 
that children who spend more time in kindergarten, first, 
and second grade classrooms and home environments are 
exposed to interactions that would require fight/play 
support, esteem enhancement, companionship, listening, and 
practical support more than informational aid. Therefore, 
the types of support that emerged from this factor analysis 
may have more face validity for younger children.

Some investigators have shown that older children are 
able to differentiate among the types of support they 
receive (Reid et al., 1989; Furman & Buhrmester, 1985).
Other researchers presented evidence indicating that school 
aged children were unable to make these distinctions (Dubow 
& Oilman, 1989; Berndt & Perry, 1986). This factor analysis 
demonstrates that children as young as three years can 
adequately and reliably differentiate among the different
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types of social support that they received. However, in the 
present factor analysis only five of eight factors were 
retained, indicating that participating children may have 
been confused about some items. This is an area that needs 
further exploration.

The children in this sample reported receiving equal 
amounts of each type of support and were equally satisfied 
with the types of support they received. Factor analysis 
results indicated the children were differentiating among 
the types of support, however, mean levels of support 
received and satisfaction with that support did not differ.

Few age and gender differences emerged for the social 
support variables. Girls reported receiving more fight/play 
support and more esteem enhancement. These findings are 
similar to Belle's (1989) who reported that girls sought out 
more support in general. Younger children reported 
receiving more practical support. Other investigators 
(Bryant, 1985; Feiring & Lewis, 1989) reported age and 
gender differences for network size and composition. These 
data were not available in the current study. Although this 
study did not examine network size and membership per se, 
children reported receiving support from a variety of 
individuals. Overall, mothers were nominated most often as 
sources of all types of social support, except fight/play 
interaction. This result replicates the findings of most
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other studies assessing sources of social support that 
indicate parents are primary sources of help (Wenz-Gross & 
Schneider-Rosen, 1991; Dubow & Ullman, 1989; Reid et al., 
1989). In this sample, however, mothers were reported as 
providing support less than half the time for all types of 
support and in several instances fathers were not the second 
choice. This may be due to the great heterogeneity of the 
sample in terms of marital status. Many children were 
offspring of single/never married mothers or had mothers who 
had been divorced, separated, or widowed. This would 
account for the lack of father nominations and also for 
potentially less availability of mom as a source of support.

Similar to the results reported by Wenz-Gross and 
Schneider-Rosen (1991), peers were important members of 
these young children's social networks. Peers were 
nominated often as sources of support during fight/play 
interaction, esteem enhancement, and companionship. This is 
somewhat contrary to the notion that young children's 
friendships are unstable and short-lived (Epstein, 1986). 
Further, it may be that other studies of young children were 
not conducted on preschool samples. The young participants 
in these investigations may not have had much exposure to 
other individuals their age.

Teachers, along with mothers, siblings, and friend, 
were rated highly for support during fight/play interaction.
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This result is not surprising in that these items ask who 
the child would go to to settle an argument or to play a 
game. It is surprising, however, that teachers were not 
nominated more often for other types of support; in other 
studies, teachers are often a source of informational . 
support (Reid et al. 1989; Dubow & Oilman, 1989). Perhaps 
because an informational factor was missing from these 
analyses, teachers seem to receive fewer nominations as 
sources of support. It may be that other individuals come 
to mind first for young children. If children were asked 
-about teachers specifically, they would most likely be 
regarded very highly.

Siblings were rated highly for fight/play interaction, 
companionship, and listening. It is interesting that 
siblings were often nominated as sources of fight/play 
support because the "fight" items generally ask who the 
child would go to to stop a fight. Other investigators have 
found that siblings are most often a source of conflict 
rather than conflict resolution (Furman & Buhrmester, 1985). 
Information about with whom the child engages in conflict 
was not obtained in this study. Future research projects 
might address this issue. Dubow and Ullman (1989) found 
that siblings were rated highly for emotional support, a 
result similar to those indicating that siblings are



97
important sources of companionship and listening, primarily 
emotional functions.

The second aim of the present investigation was to 
examine associations among social support variables and 
adjustment, and relationships among social support, self
esteem, self-efficacy, and behavioral adjustment. Cohen and 
Wills' (1985) main effects model was evaluated by examining 
the direct associations among indices of social support and 
adjustment. Correlational analyses yielded insignificant 
results. In Dubow and Tisak's (1989) sample, social support 
variables exerted main effects only on measures of 
competence, while a stress buffering effect was revealed for 
assessments of maladjustment. The dependent variables in 
this study were subscales from the Child Behavior Checklist 
(Achenbach, 1991), a measure that assesses the presence of 
dysfunctional behaviors only. As Dubow and Tisak (1989) 
suggest, it may be that whether children are under stress or 
not, available social network members offer children 
opportunities for stable positive experiences and the 
development of social skills.

Consistent with Dubow and Tisak's (1989) results,■ 
social support variables were significantly correlated with 
measures of self-esteem, demonstrating that how much social 
support children received and particularly how satisfied 
they were with the support they received were related to
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measures of competence, Other investigators have reported 
similar results, as well (Belle & Longfellow, cited in 
Wolchik, Sandler, & Braver, 1987; Bryant, 1985; Dubow & 
Ullman, 1989; Woodbury, 1991). It is interesting that 
satisfaction with support was more highly correlated with 
measures of self-esteem. This finding parallels results 
reported in the adult literature (Cohen & Wills, 1985) 
indicating that appraisals of support rather than just 
amount of support are more predictive of functioning.

The potential stress buffering effect of social support 
described by Cohen and Wills (1985) was examined in the 
present study with multiple regression techniques conducted 
separately for children at high and low risk. Regression 
equations generated fpr children at high risk were 
insignificant, while significant results for three dependent 
variables emerged for children at low risk. These results 
are contrary to the buffering hypothesis. It appears that 
social support acts in a beneficial manner only for children 
who are not experiencing a great deal of stress in their 
lives. In their discussion of the main effect model of the 
influence of social support, Cohen and Wills suggest that 
social support may affect well-being because it provides the 
individual with overall positive experiences. They point 
out that positive interactions with network members allow 
individuals to believe in stability and predictability in
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their lives and provide them with a general sense of self 
worth. It may be that for children at high risk, social 
support influences are not strong enough to overcome other 
negative forces that operate to reduce feelings of self- 
worth and self-efficacy.

The last task of this research was to examine 
empirically a model proposing that social support enhances 
self-esteem and perceptions of control which in turn 
positively influence behavioral adjustment. Overall, these 
results were insignificant; it appears that this mediating 
effect is not in place for these children. Sandler et al . 
(1989) suggest that social support may act to reduce the 
effects of life stress on maladjustment by promoting 
appraisals that allow the child to maintain high levels of 
self-esteem and perceptions of control. It may be that 
these younger children are not cognitively capable of 
utilizing these strategies. It would be interesting to see 
if significant results would emerge testing this model on an 
older sample of children.

Sandler et al. (1989) argue that social support could
enhance self-esteem and perceptions of control in three 
possible ways. First, by preventing stressful events from 
occurring, second, by reducing the negative effects of life 
stress, and finally, by counteracting negative effects of 
stress by augmenting self-esteem .and perceptions of control.
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This study did not allow a determination of which pathway 
was operating for these children. Future research projects 
should perhaps include variables which would allow these 
assessments.

In the statistically significant regression equations, 
very few individual beta weights were significant. This is 
most likely an indicator of high multicollinearity among 
independent variables. As this appears to be the case, 
future investigations may need to utilize Structural 
Equation Modeling Techniques in order to explore 
associations among indices of social support, socio- 
emotional functioning, and behavioral adjustment.
Relatedly, Sandler et al. (1989) pointed out that self
esteem and self-efficacy are most likely correlated.
However, in this research, effects of these two intervening 
variables had to be examined separately. Structural 
Equations Modeling would allow for the possibility that 
self-esteem and self-efficacy may be different components of 
one underlying latent variable and would therefore allow 
researchers to examine relationships taking this into 
account. Cohen and Wills (1985) suggest that for social 
support to act as a buffer, the type of support must match 
the type of stressor. No distinct patterns emerged in terms 
of which type of support was more predictive of adjustment. 
However, in general, variables that represented more
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emotional aspects of social support (companionship, esteem 
enhancement, and listening) more often exhibited significant 
beta weights. Although no definite conclusions can be 
drawn, it may be that emotional support is most crucial for 
young children.
Additional Limitations and Future Directions;
Although not all aspects of Sandler et al.'s (1989) model 
were tested in the current investigation, the results of the 
present study are an initial effort to examine its validity. 
Even though the predicted associations did not emerge,. 
Sandler et al.'s model may still be useful. Perhaps 
analysis of a sample of older children would illuminate more 
about these processes. However, in order to fully assess 
the relevance of this model, future investigations should 
also include assessments of the security of social relations 
as well as collect data over time. Additionally, 
consideration must be given to alternative explanations for 
associations among social support and adjustment. For 
example, Wolchik, Sandler, and Braver (1987) point out that 
the direction of causality could be reversed and it may be 
that children who are better adjusted are more capable of 
seeking out adequate social support. Alternatively, 
characteristics of the child, such as temperament, may 
determine how much support the child actually receives.
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Most studies examine perceived support and there is 

considerable evidence that indicates one's perceptions of 
support may be more predictive of functioning for older 
children and adults (Bryant, 1985; Cohen & Wills, 1985). 
However, it might be interesting to compare levels of 
perceived support with levels of actual support and examine 
associations among these variables and measures of socio- 
emotional functioning for younger children.

Dubow and Tisak (1989) point out that often studies of 
children's social support networks ask questions only about 
what types of support children receive. They argue that 
children may organize their conceptualizations of social 
support by who is providing support. The present study 
sought to examine both who provides support as well as what 
types of support are received. In this investigation 
children were asked who helped them or provided support in 
an open-ended fashion. It may have been informative to ask 
children about provisions of support made by specific 
individuals;

The purpose of the present investigation was to examine 
social support network issues for young children. Children 
were asked to describe their social networks and 
associations among these descriptions and measures of socio- 
emotional functioning and behavioral adjustment were 
evaluated. Further analyses evaluated a model proposed by
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Sandler et al. (1989) to explain associations among social
support and behavioral adjustment- The current study was 
just a preliminary effort to explore these issues for 
younger children. There are many questions yet to be 
addressed.
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The U niversity of

Human Subject Committee

March 26, 1991
Arizona 1690 N. Warren (Bldg. 526B) 

Tucson, Arizona 85724 
(602) 626-6721 or 626-7575
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H ealth Sciences Center

Wendy C. Gamble, Ph.D.
School of Family and Consumer Resources 
Family Studies, FCR 210 
The University of Arizona
RE: A91.33 EVALUATION OF LA FRONTERA CENTER, INC.: "HIGH RISK"

AFTER SCHOOL PROGRAM
Dear Dr. Gamble:
We received your Project Approval Form and accompanying consent 
forms and questionnaires for your above referenced project. The 
procedures to be followed in this study pose no more than minimal 
risk to participating subjects. Regulations issued by the U.S. 
Department of Health and Human Services [45 CFR Part 46.110(b)] 
authorize approval of this type project through the expedited 
review procedures, with the condition(s) that subjects’ anonymity 
be maintained. Although full Committee review is not required, a 
brief summary of the project procedures is submitted to the 
Committee for their endorsement and/or comment, if any, after 
administrative approval is granted. This project is approved for a 
period of one year effective 26 March 1991.
The Human Subjects Committee (Institutional Review Board) of the 
University of Arizona has a current assurance of compliance, number 
M-1233, which is on file with the Department of Health and Human 
Services and covers this activity.
Approval is granted with the understanding that no further changes 
or additions will be made either to the procedures followed or to 
the consent form(s) used (copies of which we have on file) without 
the knowledge and approval of the Human Subjects Committee and your 
College or Departmental Review Committee. Any research related 
physical or psychological harm to any subject must also be reported 
to each committee.
A university policy requires that all signed subject consent forms 
be kept in a permanent file in an area designated for that purpose 
by the Department Head or comparable authority. .This will assure 
their accessibility in the event that university officials require 
the information and the principal investigator is unavailable for 
some reason.
Sincerely yours,

William F. Denny, M.D.
Chairman
Human Subjects Committee
cc: D e p a r t m e n t a l / C o l l e g e  Rev i e w  Co m m i t t e e
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The fo llo w in g  in fo rm a tio n  is con fiden tia l. It w ill be used only fo r the evaluation o f the program .

. * N A M E  O F PARE N T/G U AR D I A N  IP  RIMARY CAREGIVER: . D A T E :_______ _
DATE. O F B IR T H :________ AG E OF PRIMARY CAREGIVER:__ _
R ELA TIO N S H IP  TO C H ILD : _____
N A M E  O F C H IL D : ______________ DATE OF B IR T H :_____ __
A G E  O F  N ATU R A L M O TH ER: ____
W hat is y o u r  c h ild 's  b irth  o rd e r in fam ily? (Please C ircle)

F irs t o r  O ld e s t C h ild  S e c o n d  Third Fourth Fifth Sixth

O th e r: -_______. ___________ '
C h ild ’s g e n d e r  is : M a le  Female

P ER S O N AL STATUS O F NATURAL MOTHER:

S in g le __  M a r r ie d__ . D iv o rc e d__ _ S e p a ra te d__ ; W idow ed ...
(n e v e r m a rrie d )

H a s /h a ve  s h e ly o u  e ve r been  d iv o rc e d  o r separated? Yes__N o__
E th n ic ity  o f  n a tu ra l m o th e r: (C irc le  one o r two)

A n g lo /C a u c a s ia n -A m e ric a n  A frican-Am erican Am erican Ind ian Mexican

M e x ic a n  A m e ric a n  A sian Am erican Spanish A m erican (Cuban, Puerto R ican)

O th e r :_____ ;_______
P ER SO N AL STATUS OF NATURAL FATHER: *
S in g le __  M a r r ie d__ _ D iv o rc e d__  S e p a ra te d__  W id o w e d__ _
. (N e v e r m a rr ie d )

H a s /h a ve  h e /y o u  e v e r been  d iv o rc e d  o r separated? Yes,__N o___
E th n ic ity  o f  n a tu ra l fa th e r: (C irc le  one o r two)

A n g lo /C a u c a s ia n -A m e ric a n  A frican-A m erican Am erican Indian M exican  

M e x ic a n  A m e ric a n  A s ian  Am erican Spanish A m erican (Cuban, Puerto Rican)

O th e r: •______________

SCREENING INTERVIEW

1



H o w  m any p e o p le  liv e  in  y o u r hom e?  ■____
H o w  m any c h ild re n  cu rre n tly  liv in g  in you r h o m e :__ _
(C o u n t s te p -c h ild re n , c h ild re n  in  fos te r care and  others)

A g e _
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A g e . 
A g e . 
A g e . 
A g e . 
D o  yc 

A g e -. 

A g e  . 

A g e  . 

A g e . 
A g e .

Sex N am e Relationship

S ex N am e R elationship

S ex N am e R elationship

S ex N am e Relationship

S ex N am e Relationship

ve o th e r  c h ild re n  n o t liv ing  w ith you?

S e x___ N am e Relationship

S ex N a m e Relationship

S ex N am e Relationship

S ex N am e R elationship

S ex N am e R elationship

L a n g u a g e  p re fe re n c e  o f  fa m ily  liv ing  w ith c h ild  (e.g., English, Spanish, Japanese, e tc . ) . _______
L a n g u a g e  p re fe re n c e  o f  c h ild  .

Is p a re n tfc a re g iv e r b i lin g u a l (speaks 2 languages fluently)? _____ .'
Is c h ild  b ilin g u a l? _____
P lease  c irc le  a ll the  a d u lts /re la tive s  lis ted  be low  w hom  your c h ild  sees regu larly  (3-4 times a w eek.) 

In c lu d e  y o u rs e lf:

N a tu ra l M o th e r  S tep  M o th e r N atura l Father S tep-Father A d o p te d  M o the r 

A d o p te d  F a th e r M o th e r 's  B oy friend  Father’s G irlfriend A  G randfa ther 

A G ra n d m o th e r A  S itte r U nc le  A un t O ther:

2



C irc le  m o th e r 's /p r im a ry  ca reg ive r's  p re se n t status. Ind ica te  part-tim e (PT) o r fu ll-tim e (FT) w h e r^ Q g  
a p p ro p ria te :

7 - H o m e m a k e r 3 - E m p loyed  5 - Retired
2 - S tuden t 4 - N o t e m p loyed  6 - O th e r____
i f  you are e m p lo y e d , w h a t is y o u r cu rren t occupa tion?  (please describe  as best you can)

A nnua ! h o u s e h o ld  in c o m e : ___ 0-$5,000 ____$5,00Q-$10,000 ____$10-315,000

___ $15-320,000 • $20-325,000 ___ $25-330,000 ___ $30,000

__ A FD C ___F o o d  S tam ps ___W idow 's Benefits __  ACCESS

___ D isa b ility __ _ SS/ * __ Other

H ave you, y o u r  c h ild , o r  any o the r fam ily  m em bers ever been re ferred to, o r  for, any o f the fo llov /ing :

___ F o s te rca re ___ C ounse ling _  CPS ___DES

P lease  exp la in  w h e n , w here  an d  w h y :_________________

Tne a n sw e r to  th is  n e x t question  show s risks in the family. It is co n fid e n tia l in form ation a n d  w il l  no t 
g o  o u ts ide  the  p ro g ra m . I f  you  do n o t w ish  to ansv/er, however, you do  n o t have to.

Is there? a n yo n e  in  y o u r  ho m e  w ho uses any o f the fo llow ing  substances?

A lc o h o l C o c a in e  (C rack) . C ig a re tte s . M arijuana P ills H ero in  PCP

H ave there b e e n  a n y  re c e n t deaths in the fam ily? Yes No W h o ?_________. ____

H as y o u r c h ild  h a s  a n y  se rious  illness  such  as asthma, ch ron ic  ea r in fection , a lle rg ies?  Yes No

If  yes, p le a s e  e x p la in : ___________ ______ ~ _______________ ____
H as y o u r c h i ld  e x p e rie n c e d  a d isab ility  such  as epilepsy, bone m alform ation , hearing  a n d  s ig h t 
p ro b le m s?

Yes No /

If yes, p le a s e  e x p la in : , ____  .__________  - '
H ave you  s e e n  a d o c to r  a b o u t e ith e r o f these? Yes No

3



D id  you have  a fu ll te rm  p re g n a n c y  with the ch ild  we w ill ta lk to (9 m onths, 36-40 weeks)? Yes No

Were there any  c o m p lic a tio n s  d u ring  this p regnancy o r a t b irth? _________ ____ ____
Was this c h ild  p re m a tu re , tha t is m ore than fou r weeks early? Yes No  

Was the c h ild 's  b ir th  w e ig h t less  than 5 lbs, 8 oz? Yes No '

D id  the m o th e r e x p e rie n c e  p ro b le m s  during pregnancy such as excess b leed ing , toxemia, pe rs is te n t 
n a u se a /vo m itin g  w ith  w e ig h t loss?  Yes No

If  so, w hat? _____________ ___________________ ___________ .
H as the c h ild  e v e r b e e n  hom e less?  ____
A re  there o th e r p ro b le m s  in  the fam ily  that have m ade yo u r life  m ore d ifficu lt?
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ID___________ ___ __

Testing 1 2  3

Social Support

Directions: Now I'm going to ask you questions about different people you know.

(If child provides the name of someone as a first response, establish who it is, circle the 
appropriate relationship category and then ask -How often does this event occur-none, 
sometimes, always? Use card - let child hold card - explain choices before you begin. 
If child says "no" to question - skip to next question. If two people are described, try and 
determine a #1  and #2  and rate frequency of support for both. If child responds "family" 
- establish who - family members are and work through how often each member provides 
the kind of support described).

1. Is there someone who helps you wash your face, brush your teeth, get dressed or things like that? 

Who helps you do these things? (Who else will...?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend ' Other Relative/Adult No One *

How often will ._______  help you?

Little Sometimes Always

W hen__________ helps you wash your face, brush your teeth, how helpful is he/she?

Not very helpful Somewhat helpful Very helpful

2. If you get hungry, is there someone who will help you find or fix something to eat? 

V/hd helps you find or fix something to eat? (Who else will....?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One 

How often will ____________ help you to find or fix something to eat?

Little x Sometimes Always
i

W hen_________

Not very helpful

helps you find or fix something to eat, how helpful is he/she? 

Somewhat helpful Very helpfulSomewhat helpful
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3. If you need to get something, like a puzzle or a book, off of a shelf that is too high, is there 
someone who will help you?

Who will help you? (Who else will — ?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often will _______________ help you get something you can’t reach?

, Little Sometimes Always

When ___________ _ helps you get something, how helpful is he/she?

Not very helpful Somewhat helpful Very helpful

4. ■ If you want to know about something, like what to do, is there someone you can ask?

- Who can you ask if you want to know something? (Who else will...?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

____if you want to know something?

Sometimes Always

to ask about something, how much help do you get?

Some A Lot

5. You want to learn to do something better, is there someone who will help?

Who will help you learn to do something better? (Who else will—?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often w ill_______ __ help you learn or do something better?
if

Little Sometimes Always

When you go to ____________to learn something better, how much do you learn?

How often will you ask 

Little

When you go t o _____

Not very much

Not very much Some A lot
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6. When you want to learn to do something new, will someone teach you how to do it? (If the child 
looks confused - give example, like learn a new game or tie your shoe).

Who will teach you have to do something? (Who else will...?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often w ill_________ help you learn or do something better?

Little Sometimes Always

When you go t o _______. to learn something new, how much do you learn?

Not very much Some A lot

7. Is there someone who cheers you up or makes you happy when you lose a game or mess 
something up?

Who cheers you up or makes you happy? (Who else will...?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often will __________ cheer you up or make you happy?

Little Sometimes Always ■

When , tries to cheer you up dr make you happy, how much better do you feel?

About the same/ Somewhat Better A whole lot better
not any better

8. When you have something special you want to tell, is there someone you can tell it to?

Who can you tell something special to? (Who else,..?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often can you tell something to ___________ ?

Little Sometimes Always

When you tell something special to ____________ , how does it make you feel?

No different Somewhat happy Very happy
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9. When you do something well, is there someone who will say nice or good things about you? 

Who says nice or good things about you when you do something well? (Who else.-?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often w ill_____ _ say nice things about you? .

Little Sometimes Always

W hen____________ says nice things about you, how does it make you feel?

About the same/ ' Somewhat better A whole lot better
Not any better

10. If you don’t feel good or when you feel lonely, is there someone you can be with?

Who can you be with if you feel lonely or don’t feel good? (Who else...?)

■ Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

. How often w ill________ be with you if you don’t feel good? ,

Little Sometimes Always

When you are with _______  , how much better do you feel?

About the, same/ Somewhat better A whole lot better
not any better

11. Some kids know people who care about their feelings, but other kids know people who don’t 
really care about their feelings.

Is there someone who cares most about your feelings? (Who else-.?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often does ________show that she/he cares about your feeling? 1
)

Little Sometimes Always

When _ _ _ _ _  shows he/she cared about you, how does it make you feel?
.

About the same/ ' Somewhat better A whole lot better
not any better
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12. Some kids know people who really listen to them, but other kids know people who don’t seem 
to really listen.

Is there someone who really listens to you? (Who else..,.?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often does ____________really listen to you?

Little Sometimes Always

W hen____________ listens to you, how does it make you feel?

About the same/ Somewhat better A whole lot better
not any better

13. Some kids know people who they like to spend time with, but other kids don’t have anyone 
who they like to spend time with.

Is there someone you like to spend time with? Who? (Who else...?)

Mom/Dad • Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often do you like to spend time w ith___________?

Little Sometimes Always

When you spend time w ith______ - how does it make you feel?

About the same/ • - Somewhat better A lot better
not any better

> •
14. If you fall and scrape your knee or hurt yourself who would you go to for help? (Who else...?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often would you go to . for help?

Little Sometimes Always

V/hen you go to . for help, how helpful is he/she?

Not very helpful Somewhat helpful Very helpful
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15. If you had a stomach ache or a bad cold who would you go to for help? (Who else...?)

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often would you to ________ for help?

Little Sometimes Always

When you go t o _______  for help, how helpful is he/she?

Not very helpful Somewhat helpful Very helpful

r . 16. If you had a problem and you weren’t sure what to do about it, who would ym gD t) t) Mp 
I you figure out what to do? (Who else-.?)
i

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often would you go to ______ _ to help you figure out what to do?

Little Sometimes Always

When you go to __________ _ to help you figure out how to deal with a problem, how helpful
is he/she?

Not very helpful Somewhat helpful Very helpful

17. If you do something you are not supposed to or if you do something bad who punishes you?

Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often does punish y o u ?

Little Sometimes Always

18. If you get Into a fight or have an argument, is there someone you can go to to help stop the fight 
or settle the argument?

, Who can help you stop an argument?

> Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One 

How often will _ _ _ _ _ _  help you stop a fight?

Little Sometimes Always

When you go to _ _ _ _ _ _ _  to help stop a fight or argument, how helpful is he/she?

Not very helpful Somewhat helpful Very helpful
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19. Is there someone you can talk to if you are mad about something?

Who can you talk to if you are mad?

Mom/Dad . Sibling Teacher Friend - Other Relative/Adult No One

How often can you talk to ___________if you are mad?

Little Sometimes Always

When you go t o _________ ___ when you are mad, how helpful is he/she?

Not very helpful • Somewhat helpful Very helpful

20. If you get into a fight, is there someone you can talk to, to help you feel better?

Who can you talk to to help you feel better if you’ve been in a fight?

' Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often can you talk t o _____________if you have had a fight?

Little Sometimes Always

When you go t o ______________ to help you feel better if you were in a fight, how helpful is
he/she?

Not very helpful Somewhat helpful Very helpful

i
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21. If you want to play a game outside, is there someone you can 
play with?
Who will play outside with you?
Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One
How often will _______ __________ play outside with you?

Little Sometimes Always
When you play outside with _________________  how much fun do
you have?

A little fun A medium amount Alot of fun
of fun

22. If you want to play an inside, quiet game, is there someone 
you can play with?
Who will play an inside, quiet game with you?
Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One

How often will ________________  play an inside, quiet game
with you?

Little Sometimes Always
When you play an inside, quiet game with ________ . how
much fun do you have?

A little fun A medium amount Alot of fun
of fun

23. If you want to pretend, like play house, dress-up, or 
monster, is there someone you can pretend with?
Who can you pretend with?
Mom/Dad Sibling Teacher Friend Other Relative/Adult No One
How often will _________ ________  pretend with you?

Little Sometimes Always
When you pretend with ____________, how much fun do you
have?

A little fun A medium amount Alot of fun
of fun
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ID 2
Testing 1 2  3

Each of the following pairs of sentences describes what you are like, what kind of person you are 
Please read the sentence on the left and the sentence on the right. Decide which of these kids is n 
like you and go to that side of the page. Now decide whether that sentence is only "sort of true" for ; 
If it is only sort of true for you, put an X in the box under "sort of true;" if it's really true for you, t 
put an X in that box under "really true."

For each sentence, only check one box. Sometimes it will be on one side of the page. Another tim 
will be on the other side of the page. You don't check both sides, just the one side most like you.

SAMPLE SENTENCE

Really Sort of Sort of Rea
True True True T r
for me for me for me for ]

0 ) Some kids would rather Other kids would rather
play outdoors in 
their spare time

BUT watch T.V.

i. . Some kids feel that they^E* Other kids worrv about
j good at school work BUT whether they can do good at 

school

2. Some kids End it hard to make Other kids End it's
friends BUT pretty easy to make 

friends

3. Some kids are often unhaoov Other kids are pretty
with themselves BUT . pleased with themselves

4. . Some kids have mothers who lock Other kids mothers don't
and smile at them a lot BUT look or smile at their 

children very much

5. Some kids feel like they are Other kids aren't so sure
iust as smart as other kids BUT * and wonder if thev are
their age as smart

6. . Some kids have a lot of friends Other kids don’t have very 
many friends

7. Some kids don't like the wav Other kids do like the way
they do things BUT they do things
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Really Sort of Sort of Re
True True True
for me for me for me

8. Some kids have mothers who don't Other kids mothers ̂ do a lot of
do a lot of things with them BUT things with their children

9. Some kids are pretty slow in Other kids can do their
finishing their school work BUT school work fast

10. Some kids would like to have Other kids have as many
a lot more friends BUT friends as they want .

11. Some kids are haoov with Other kids are often not
themselves as a person BUT happy with themselves

12. Some kids have mothers who Other kids mothers don't
cook their favorite foods BUT usually cook their favorite 

foods

13. . Some kids are very haoov being Other, kids wish they were
the way they are BUT different

14. Some kids are not very hapoy Other kids think the way
with the way they do a lot of 
things

BUT they do things is fine

15. Some kids like the land of Other kids wish they were
•- . person they are BUT someone else.
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ID #_________
Testing 1 2 3

Not at Sort of Very ..
All True True True

1. When you do badly or mess up it is 
usually your own fault. 1 2

2. The best way for you to do.well at 
school, is to get the teacher to like you. 1 2 3

3 • If somebody doesn't like you, you usually 
can't figure out why. 1 2 . 3

4 . If a grownup doesn't want you to do 
something you want to do, you probably 
won't get to do it. 1 2 3

5. When you do well in school, you usually 
can't figure out why. 1 2 3

6. If somebody doesn't like you, it's 
usually because of something you did. 1 2 3

7. When something goes wrong for you, 
you usually don't know why it 
happened. 1 2 3

8 . If you want to do well in school, it's 
up to you to do it. 1 2 3

9. If your teacher doesn't like you, the 
other kids in school won't like -ae-. î cU. 1 2 3.

10. Many times you can't figure out why 
good things happen to you. •1 2 3

11. If you don't do well in school, it's 
your own fault. 1 2 3

12. If you want to be an important person ' 
at school, you have to get the 
popular kids to. like you. 1 2 3
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Not at Sort of Very
True True True

You can pretty much control or take
charge of what will happen in your 
life.

1 2 3

If you have a bad teacher, you won11
do well in school. 1 2 . 3
A lot of times you don't know why
people like you.
If there is something that you want to 
get, you usually have to please the

1 2 3

people in charge to get it.
If you don't do well in school, you

1 2 3

usually don't understand why.
If somebody likes you, it is usually

1 2 3

because of the way you treat them. 1 2 3
When you don't do well at something,
it is usually your own fault. 1 * 2 3
A lot of times you don't know why
something goes wrong for you.
When good things happen to you, many 
times there doesn't seem to be any

1 2 3

reason w h y . .1

You can pretty much know what will happen •
2 3

in your life. i 2 3
To get what you want, you have to
please the people in charge. 1 2 .3
I don't have much chance of doing what
I want if adults don't want me to do it 1 2 3
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TEACHER'S REPORT FORM ft*  office use only 
ID B

Your answers will be used to compare the pupil with other pupils whose teachers have completed similar forms. The information from this form will also be used for comparison wilt) other information about this pupil. Please answer as well as you can, even If you lack full information. Scores on individual items will be combined to identify general patterns of behavior. Feel free to write additional comments beside each item and in the space provided on page 2.______
PUPIL'S
NAME

PUPIL'S SEX PUPIL'S ETHNIC . .
AGE GROUP

.□  Boy □  Girl OR RACE

TODAYS DATE . PUPIL'S BIRTHDATE (if known)

Mo. Dalo Yr. Mo._____  Date_____ Yr________

GRADE NAME
IN OF
SCHOOL SCHOOL

PARENTS' USUAL TYPE OF WORK, even If not working now. fP/ease be 
as specific as you can— foe example, auto mechanic, high school teacher, 
homemaker, laborer, lalhe operator, shoe salesman, army sergeant)

FATHER'S *
TYPE OF WORK: ' ________________ ____________________ _

MOTHER'S
TYPE OF WORK:_______ _________ ________ ____________________ _

THIS FORM FILLED OUT BY: 

D Teacher (name) _ _ _ _ _ _ _

□  Counselor (name)

□  Other (specify)
name: _________

L How long have you known this pupil?. months

It, How well do you know him/her? 1. 0  Not Well 2. D Moderately Well ■ 3. 0  Very Well

III. How much time does he/she spend in your class per week? HCv/2.5 lv£S£-

IV. What kind of class is it? (Be specific, e.g., home room,
reading, physical education, etc.) •.... - * - •••
V. Has he/she been referred for special class placement, services, 
or tutoring?

Dont’t Know No Yes

i VI. Has he/she ever repeated a grade?

D Don't Know 0. □  No 1. □  Y es-grade and reason

V1L Current school perfo rm ance-lis t academic subjects and check appropriate column:

Academic subject
1. Far below 

grade
2. Somewhat 
below grade

3. At grade 
level

4. Somewhat 
above grade

5. Far above 
grade

1. te A iM N (r □ O □ 0 a

2. M ATH □ 0 □ □ o

3 .* VJfUTt r V 6 r - □ . o D □ 0

4.'* Q 0 □ □ D

5. -
□ □ D □ □

6. □ D D 0 D

^Copyright TS83 Thom as M. A chenbach UNAUTHORIZED REPRODUCTION FORBIDDEN BY LAW 11/83 Edition
C enter for Children, Youth, & Families "
University of Vermont 
1 South Prospect St.
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VM1. Compared to typical pupils of 

the same age:
1. Much 

less
Z Somewhat 

• less
1  Slightly 

less
4. About 
average

5. Slightly 
more

6. Somewhat 
more

7. Much 
more

1. How hard b  he/she working? O O O □ D O □
2. How appropriately Is he/she 

' behaving? 0 D D 0 a a a
3. How much Is he/she learning? D O a 0 a D a
4. How happy Is he/she? □ O a D D a a
IX Most recent achievement test scores (If available):

Percentile or 
. grade level obtainedName of test Subject

X  !Q, readlnesSt or aptitude tests  (If available):

Name of test Date 10 or equivalent scores

□  Y es-p lease  describeDoes this pupil have any illness, physical disability, or mental handicap?

What concerns you m ost about this pupil?- .

P lease describe the best things about this pupil:

, Please (eel free to write any comments about this puplfs work, behavior, or potential, using extra pages If necessary.



Below Is a list of Items that describe pupils. For each Item that describes the pupil now or within tho past 2 months, please circle the 2 
It the Item Is very true or often truo of the pupil. Circle the 1 If the Item Is somewhat or sometimes true of the pupil. If the item is not true 
of the pupil, circle the 0. Please answer all Items as well as  you can, oven If some do not seem to apply to this pupil.

0 a Not True (as far as you know) 1 = Somewhat or Sometimes True 2 = Very Truo or Often True
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0 1 2 1. Acts too young for his/her age 6 1 2 31. Fears he/she might think or do something bad
0 1 2 2. Hums or makes other odd noises In class 0 1 2 32 Feels he/she has to be perfect

0 1 2 3. Argues a lot 0 1 2 33. Feels or complains that no one loves him/her
0 1 2 4. Falls to finish things he/she starts 0 1 2 34. Feels others are out to get him/her

0 1 2 5. Behaves like opposite sex 0 1 2 35. Feels worthless or Inferior
0 1 . 2 & Defiant, talks back to staff 0 1 2 36. Gets hurt a lot, accident-prcne

0 1 2 7. Bragging, boasting 0 1 2 37. Gets In many fights
0 1 2 8. Can’t concentrate, can't pay attention for long 0 1 2 38. Gets teased a lot

0 1 2 9. Can’t get his/her mind off certain thoughts; 0 1 2 39. Hangs around with others who get in trouble
obsessions (describe)! ______ ___________ 0 1 2 40. Hears sounds or voices that aren’t there (describe):

0 1 2 10. Can’t sit still, restless, or hyperactive 0 1 2 41. Impulsive or acts without thinking
0 1 2 42 Likes to be alone

0 1 2 11. Clings to adults or too dependent
0 1 2 43. Lying or cheating

0 .1 2 1Z Complains of loneliness 0 1 2 44. Bites fingernails

0 1 2 13. Confused or seems to be In a fog 0 1 2 45. Nervous, high-strung, or tense
0 1 2 14. Cries a lot 0 1 2 46. Nervous movements or twitching (describe):

0 1 2 15. Fidgets
0 1 2 16. Cruelty, bullying, or meanness to others

0 1 2 47. Overconforms to mles

0 1 2 17. Daydreams or gets lost In his/her thoughts 0 1 2 48. Not liked by other pupils

0 1 2 18. Deliberately harms self or attempts suicide
0 1 2 49. Has difficulty learning

0 1 2 19. Demands a lot of attention 0 1 2 50. Too fearful or anxious
0 1 2 20. Destroys his/her own things

0 1 2 51. Feels dizzy
0 1 2 21. Destroys property belonging to others 0 1 2 52 Feels too guilty
0 1 2 22  Difficulty following directions

0 1 2 53. Talks out of turn
0 1 2 23. Disobedient at school 0 1 2 54. Overtired

0 1 2 24. Disturbs other pupils
0 1 2 55. Overweight

0 1 2 25. Doesn’t get along with other pupils 56. Physical problems without known medical cause:

0 1 2 23. Doesn't seem to feel guilty after misbehaving 0 T 2 a. Aches or pains
0 1 2 b. Headaches

0
0

1
1

2
2

27. Easily jealous
28. Eats or drinks things that are not fo o d -d o n ’t

0
0

1
1

2
2

c. Nausea, feels sick
d. Problems with eyes (describe): ------

Include sweets (describe):

0 1 2 e. Rashes or other skin problems

0 1 2 L Stomachaches or cramps

'1
0 1 2 g. Vomiting, throwing up

0 2 29. Fears certain animals, situations, or places 0 1 2 h. Other (describe):i r 1 !

0 1 2 30. Fears going to school



0 = Not True (as lar as you know) 1 = Somewhat or Sometimes True 2 = Very True or Olten True
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0 1 2 57. Physically attacks people 0 1 2 84. Strance behavior (describe):.
6 . 1 * 2 58. Picks nqse, skin, or other parts of body

(describe): .. .
0 1 2 85. Stranoe ideas (describe):

0 1 2 59. Sleeps in class 0 1 2 86. Stubborn, sullen, or Irritable
0 1 2 60. Apathetic or unmotivated

0 1 2 87., Sudden changes in mood or feelings
0 1 2 61. Poor school work 0 1 2 88. Sulks a lot

0 1 2 62. Poorly coordinated or clumsy
0 1 2 89. Suspicious *

0 1 2 63. Prefers being with older children 8 1 2 90. Swearing or obscene language

0 1 2 64. Prefers being with younger children
0 1 2 91. Talks about killing self

0 1 2 65. Refuses to talk 0 1 2 92. Underachieving, not working up to potential

0 1 2 66. Repeats certain acts over and over; compulsions
(describe): 8 1 2 93, Talks too much )

8 1 2 94. Teases a lot

0 1 2 95. Temper tantrums or hot temper
0- 1 2 67. Disrupts class discipline 8 1 2 96. Seems preoccupied with sex
0 1 2 68. Screams a lot

8 1 2 97. Threatens people
0 1 2 69. Secretive, keeps things to self 8 1 2 98, Tardy to school or class
0 1 2 70. Sees things that aren’t there (describe):: •• •

0 1 2 99. Too concerned with neatness or cleanliness
8 1 2 100. Fails to carry out assigned tasks

0 * 1 2 101. Truancy or unexplained absence
0 1 2 71. Self-conscious or easily embarrassed . 0 1 2 102. Underacllve, slow moving, or lacks energy
0 1 2 72. Messy work

0 1 2 103. Unhappy, sad, or depressed
0 1 ' 2 73. Behaves Irresponsibly (describe): 8 1 2 104. Unusually loud

0 1 2 105. Uses alcohol or drugs for nonmedical purposes

0 i 2 74. Showing off or clowning (describe):
0 1 2 106. Overly anxious to please

0 1 2 75. Shy or timid
0 1 2 • 76. Explosive and unpredictable behavior 6 1 2 107. Dislikes school

8 1 2 108. Is afraid of making mistakes

0 1 2 77. Demands must be met Immediately, easily
frustrated 8 1 2 109. Whining

0 1 2 78. Inattentive, easily distracted 8 1 . 2 110. Unclean personal appearance

0 1 2 79. Speech problem (describe): 8 1 2 111. Withdrawn, doesn’t get Involved with others
0 1 2 112. Worrying

0 i 2 80. Stares blankly 113. Please write In any problems the pupil has
that were not listed above:

0 i 2 81. Feels hurt when criticized
0 1 . 2 82. Steals 8 1 2

.0 1 2 83. Stores up things he/she doesn’t need (describe): 0 1 2

------------------------------ ---------------------------------- -
8 1 2
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